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By John Lynds

On October 2, the 
Downtown Boston Busi-
ness Improvement Dis-
trict (BID) will unveil 
“Tasteful Boston,” an 
outdoor public art instal-
lation in which a dozen 
regional artists transform 
12 BID-area utility boxes 
into striking works of art 
that celebrate iconic ele-
ments of the city’s storied 
culinary history. 

One of those artists is 
East Boston’s Stephanie 
Martinez whose proposal 
was chosen by a panel of 
judges from nearly 50 ap-
plicants. 

Martinez will paint the 
utility boxes over the next 
few weeks, serving up 

slices of Boston food his-
tory. 

Martinez’s vividly col-
ored rendering of Boston’s 
Chinatown Gate depicts a 
diverse group of residents 
enjoying an equally di-
verse array of iconic Bos-
ton dishes. 

The entire outdoor art 
project will focus on fa-
mous coffee and candy 
companies, the foods of 
diverse cultures, indelible 
food locations across the 
city, and some of Boston’s 
best-known dishes. 

“Tasteful Boston” loca-
tions are centered in and 
around Downtown Cross-
ing, spanning from Chi-
natown to Government 
Center to the heart of the 
Financial District. 

Artists participating 
in “Tasteful Boston” are 
diverse in discipline and 
background, drawing on 
personal and family food 
memories as well as his-
torical subjects.

Other artists featured in 
“Tasteful Boston” include 
the South End’s Carolyn 
Depot, Medford’s Rebec-
ca Rose Greene, Charles-
town-based Jasmine Lee, 
Hyde Park-based Khyle 
Parke, Elliot Portman 
of Brighton, Ellie Mac-
Queen of Quincy, and All-
ston-based Aisling Wil-
son. 

“These beautiful, 
whimsical and surprising 
‘Tasteful Boston’ instal-

By John Lynds

As high-needs students 
headed back to in-person 
learning last week across 
Boston, the Boston Teach-
ers Union (BTU) and 
Massachusetts Coalition 
for Occupational Safety 
and Health (MassCOSH) 
released a report outlining 
safety concerns and rec-
ommendations for school 
buildings based on walk-
throughs that the organi-
zations took part in.

The report named East 
Boston’s Curtis Guild El-
ementary School as one of 
seven schools that raised 
some concerns among 
BTU and MassCOSH 

members. 
BTU and MassCOSH 

members participated in 
the walkthroughs of the 
Curtis Guild and five other 
schools to identify chang-
es to the buildings needed 
to create a safe and healthy 
learning and teaching 
environment during the 
ongoing COVID-19 pan-
demic. The organizations 
found major issues relat-
ing to windows and fans, 
ventilation and filtration, 
indoor air quality inspec-
tion data, and cleaning 
protocols.

At the Curtis Guild the 
report found that “Rooms 

By John Lynds

Two more East Boston 
organizations helping to 
support residents most in 
need during the COVID-19 
pandemic were named re-
cipients of Boston Resil-
iency Fund grant money. 

The Salesian Boys & 
Girls Club on Byron Street 
and the Central Assem-
bly of God on Benning-
ton Street will share in 
$840,000 in new grants 
awarded to 19 local orga-
nizations and nonprofits 
across Boston. 

Mayor Martin Walsh 
and the Boston Resiliency 
Fund Steering Committee 
announced the grant mon-
ey to the two Eastie groups 
last week. The twentieth 
round of grants focus on 
funding to support cul-
turally competent food 
access services through 
trusted community orga-

nizations in for neighbor-
hoods throughout Boston, 
wraparound services for 
students. 

“We created the Boston 
Resiliency Fund so that our 
nonprofit partners could 
more quickly and effec-
tively provide outreach and 
support to our most vulner-
able populations through-
out the City of Boston,” 
said Mayor Walsh. “I am so 
proud that we have reached 
this milestone of distribut-
ing grants to organizations 
providing vital services 
to Bostonians. Thank you 
to all of our partners who 
have helped showcase the 
importance of working to-
gether.”

Salesian Boys & Girls 
Club will use the grant to 
support their Weekly Fam-
ily Dinner Night Program. 
These funds will be used 
to increase the numbers of 
families served from 60 to 

90 families this fall.
“We are happy to be 

able to utilize the resilien-
cy funds resources to help 
address food insecurity in 
East Boston,” said Salesian 
Boys & Girls Club Execu-
tive Director Michael Tri-
ant. “All kids from our full 
day remote learning pro-
gram will receive a freshly 
cooked take home dinner 
every Wednesday night.  
Parents and families are 
all straight out right now 
adapting to work schedules 
and online learning sched-
ules.  We felt this would 
be a great way to simplify 
their lives provide a free 
home cooked meal and put 
a strong emphasis on the 
family dynamic”

Central Assembly of 
God Church in Eastie 
will use the grant to sus-
tain efforts to provide a 

Extensive building safety issues 
raised at Curtis Guild Elementary

Eastie artist participates in 
city outdoor art installation

The new outdoor art installation in Downtown Boston by Eastie artist Stephanie Martinez 
will be unveiled on Oct. 2. 

Two Eastie organizations receive latest 
round of Boston Resiliency Fund grants

See ARTIST Page 3

See GRANTS Page 6

By John Lynds

The largest single de-
velopment in Boston’s 
history was approved by 
the Boston Planning and 
Development Agency 
(BPDA) last Thursday.

After a seven hour long 
marathon BPDA board 
meeting with housing 
advocates calling for the 
BPDA to delay the vote, 
the board unanimously 
approved HYM Devel-
opment’s project to trans-
form the historic 161-acre 
Suffolk Downs site in 
Eastie and Revere into a 
mixed-use development. 

The project, which will 
be one of the largest devel-
opments in Boston history, 
will include 10,000 units 
of housing, almost three 
million square feet of of-
fice and retail space, and 
create an estimated 18,810 
new construction jobs and 
22,000 new permanent 
jobs. 

According to HYM and 
the BPDA Suffolk Downs 
will deliver the largest 
amount of affordable units 
for a development through 
930 on-site affordable 
units and 500 off-site units, 
totaling approximately 20 
percent of its units. In ad-
dition, the project will be 
contributing $400,000 to 
a rent stabilization fund to 
assist local residents with 
rent payments during this 
COVID-19 crisis. 

“We are pleased to have 
the confidence and ap-
proval of the Board, and 
grateful to all the mem-
bers of the East Boston 
and Revere communities 
who have participated in 
the public review pro-
cess and helped shape the 
project over the last sev-
eral years,” said Thomas 
O’Brien, founding part-
ner and managing director 
of The HYM Investment 

Suffolk Downs Redevelopment 
approved by BPDA Board

A New Future

A street view of the entrance near Suffolk Downs MBTA sta-
tion that shows the vision for the mixed use development 
on the historic 161-acre Suffolk Downs site. 
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Longtime Director 
of Operations, 
Jenny Shulman, 
to leave Zumix at 
the end of the year

By John 

After eight years as one 
of the more familiar faces 
at Zumix, the popular mu-
sic and arts program’s Di-
rector of Operations Jen-
ny Shulman announced 
last week she will leave 
the nonprofit at the end of 
December. 

“I will be leaving my 
position as Director of 
Operations at Zumix at 
the end of December,” 
said Shulman. “The last 
eight years have been an 
incredible journey filled 
with a lot of growth and 
inspiration and I want you 
all to know that this is 
not a decision I’ve made 
lightly. It has come with a 
lot of consideration, care, 
and a bit of trepidation.”

Shulman joined Zumix 
in 2012 and after three 
years working as a Pro-
gram Advisor for an in-
ternational volunteering 
organization.  

“It has been an hon-
or and privilege to work 
alongside you all and an 
absolute pleasure to watch 
so many young people 
grow and thrive through 
the work we do,” said 
Shulman. “I’m very proud 
of what we’ve achieved 
together and although 
I will be moving on in 
the new year, this is not 
‘goodbye’.”

Shulman also worked 
in many developing 

Incredible 
Journey

Zumix’s longtime Director 
of Operations Jenny Shul-
man will be leaving at the 
end of the year. 
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SEND US YOUR NEWS
The Times encourages residents to 

submit    engagement, wedding and birth 
announcements, news releases, business and 
education briefs, sports stories and photos 
for publication. Items should be forwarded 
to our offices at 385 Broadway, Revere, MA 

02151.  Items can also  be faxed to 781-
485-1403.  We also encourage readers to 

e-mail news releases and photos to 
deb@reverejournal.com

By Richard Umbro

It was another busy 
Saturday mornings as I 
weaved my way through 
the pushcart vendors in 
the Haymarket Square 
area of Boston. My des-
tination was downtown, 
in the hub of the retail 
district, a pre-mall en-
vironment of classic de-
partment stores; it was 
late September or early 
October, circa 1945. I will 
venture to say that some 
readers of this article had 
not entered this world yet. 
I will also guess that most 
are reading it from that 
“Great Reading Room” in 
the sky. An autumn chill 
was in the air, as I pulled 
the frayed collar of my too 
light jacket up and rum-
bled with the sometimes 
non-functioning zipper, 
toward off the cold. I had 
a full head of curly black 
hair in dire need of a hair-
cut; that precluded the use 
of a hat, which I did not 
have anyway.

I had just “thumbed” my 
way through the Sumner 
Tunnel from the east side 
of Boston: a neighborhood 
two shades more blue than 
most “blue collar” sec-
tions, where row upon row 
of “three deckers” was the 
habitat of need, not of 
choice. Cold water flats 
that housed predominately 
large families, struggling 
to keep a precarious foot-
hold on the lowest rung of 
the then socio-economic 
ladder; and that humble 
goal was met with digni-
ty. A place where the term 
“tenement district” most 
assuredly had its begin-
ning. A place where one 
became street smart at too 
early an age. I was eleven 
years old and I was what 
they called, back in the 
day, a shoeshine boy.

My black shoeshine 

box felt heavy that day 
and I adjusted the strap to 
relieve the tension on my 
shoulder. I checked in-
side to see if I had all my 
equipment. Brown and 
black cans of shoe polish, 
cleaning dauber and fluid, 
brush and polishing cloths, 
and two extra la-Rosa 
coupons. Now you may be 
wondering, what on earth 
are La-Rosa coupons, and 
what are they doing in an 
11-year-old boy’s shoesh-
ine box, in the middle of 
downtown Boston? Mys-
teries and enigmas of 
youth sometimes need ex-
planation.

Now, during the Great 
Depression years of the 
thirties and forties, many 
matriarchs of large fam-
ilies (they were the true 
heroines of that era) 
cooked and served lots of 
pasta. The most preferred 
brand was the La-Rosa 
Macaroni Co., and on the 
back of this box was a 
colorful. Red rose on it. 
Those coupons were cut 
out, and when enough of 
them were saved, they 
were redeemed at the lo-
cal Mom & Pop stores in 
the area, for a pot or pan or 
some other kitchenware. 
At times they were used as 
play cards for children, as 
my youngest sister, Eliz-
abeth (Betty), will attest 
to. However, if a boy was 
inclined to be industrious, 
another use was found for 
them. Being from a large 
family of seven children, 
there were some things 
that had to be postponed. 
One of them was hav-
ing the worn out soles 
of shoes replaced at the 
local cobbler shop. This 
was not a throw away-
buy new one generation. I 
had discovered that those 
coupons fit perfectly when 
inserted into the worn out 

sole of a shoe, to keep 
out the wet and dirt from 
the pavement. I had one 
in each shoe and extras 
in my shoeshine box. An 
ounce of prevention was 
always wroth the prover-
bial pound of cure.

For some unknown rea-
son, I felt good about that 
particular day, especially 
when I found a quarter 
amidst the windblown re-
fuse of an upswept side-
walk.  A day with minus 
negativity. Everything 
was bound to be “Yes” to 
day. A feel good day, as 
in  “Yes Dorothy,” there 
is a land called Oz. “Yes 
Virginia,” there is a Santa 
Claus. “Yes Marie,” they 
ate your cake. Even with-
out your royal frosting. 
I arrived at my favorite 
spot; it was at the corner 
of Washington and Brom-
field Streets, between 
Filene’s and Raymond’s 
department stores. I had a 
good view from this cor-
ner, to keep a watchful 
eye out for a patrol offi-
cer, who may ask if you 
had your license. You had 
to be 12 years old to ob-
tain one. The skills of an 
“artful dodger” came early 
those days. With due def-
erence to a protagonist of 
another story, from a dif-
ferent era.

“Shine Sir?” I asked, as 
my first customer walked 
by. “Yes, I think I will,” 
he replied. His shoes had 
not been cleaned for quite 
a while, and the heels 
were run down. His pants 
lacked a crease, and a but-
ton on his jacket was miss-
ing. He projected the im-
age of the underpaid clerk 
in a second rate store. 
However, this was a kind-
ly man, one that may give 
you a tip. I finished quick-
ly and tapped the side of 
my shine box to indicate 
completion. “Thanks kid, 
good job, he said, and 
flipped me two quarters, 
the second as a tip. I was 
right about the poor soul.

My second customer 
was quite a different sto-
ry. His shoes were newer 
and costly, his suit neatly 
pressed, and his tie was I 
a perfect Windsor knot. 
He was reading the stock 
market results from the 
previous day from a news-
paper. He had nothing to 
say and he was the epit-
ome of rampant hubris. 
There was not going to be 
a tip from this “dandy.” I 
was right about the lack of 
a tip. The cognitive pow-
ers of class distinction 
and social habits were the 
tangible lessons attained 
prematurely by shoeshine 
boys, on the mean streets 
of a city awash in apathy.

I was a little hungry and 
was thinking about walk-
ing over to Joe & Nemo’s 
for a ten-cent hot dog, and 
as I was on my knees ar-

ranging my equipment, 
I noticed a women’s re-
flection through the store   
window in front of me. 
Her gaze was affixed di-
rectly at the exposed cou-
pons in my shoes. Immune 
to embarrassment at this 
point, I pretending not to 
notice. “Young man, can 
you shine my shoes?” she 
asked. I turned in her di-
rection and replied, “Yes 
Ma’am, I can.” I had 
shined women’s shoes be-
fore, I was not surprised. 
Her shoes were of high 
quality leather that came 
high to the ankle, and had 
a fashionable heel. Her 
skirt was long and draped 
to an appropriate length in 
relation to her shoe tops. 
Her waist-length jacket 
was trimmed in fur, some-
thing like on display in 
the window of I.J. Fox, 
a downtown Furrier. In 
her hand she was holding 
a round black satin box, 
with gold ribbon. Imprint-
ed on the box in gold let-
tering was “French Shop.” 
This indicated that it was 
purchased in an exclusive 
shop on the seventh floor 
of Filene’s Department 
Store: where women of 
high fashion and financial 
means sat in stuffed chairs 
to watch models walk up 
and down, wearing the 
garment they were inter-
ested in buying. 

She asked all the ques-
tions a woman will ask: 
How old are you; where 
do you go to school; how 
many brothers and sis-
ters in your family; do 
you give your mother 
money? Family-oriented 
questions in a pleasant 
manner. Unlike men, who 
rarely talked, save for an 
occasional grunt or inco-
herent mumble. “What is 
your name?” she asked. 
“Richard,” I replied. “But 
they all call me Richie.” 
A smile came to her face, 
a benevolent smile, one 
that captures the warmth 
and grace of a woman. 
“What is your name?” I 
asked. She laughed openly 
at the boyish innocence of 
my question, momentari-
ly disarming her inherent 
composure. “Rose,” she 
said, smiling once more. 
I finished her shoes; they 
had a lustrous sheen.

“They look beautiful,” 
she said, and from her 
purse she pressed into my 
hand five one dollar bills. 
Mesmerized and wide-
eyed by her generosity, I 
stuttered, “Than you” sev-
eral times. With a maternal 
like pat to my cheek, as 
she was leaving, she said, 
“Now be sure to get home 
before dark.” I watched 
her for a long time as she 
walked down Washington 
Street, where women very 
discreetly turned their 
heads in admiration, some 
with jaundiced eyes of 
jealously. She disappeared 
into that huddled mass of 
the good, the bad, the per-
fect and imperfect; caught 
up in the exciting vibrance 
of Saturday morning 
shopping. I never saw her 
again.

Now, there is a special 
time in everyone’s life 
when a rose fashions a 
memory. A school child 
creates a colorful rose 
with crayons and pride, 
to bring home to Mother 
on Mother’s Day, to be 
proudly exhibited on the 
refrigerator door for days 
after. A young man brings 
a dozen roses, to the love 
of his life. An old man 
walks a lonely path, in the 
somber cadence of grief, 
to place a tear-stained rose 
at the resting place of his 
beloved. And of one very 
memorable day, those 
many years gone by, there 
was even a “rose” for a 
shoeshine boy.

A rose for a shoeshine boy

East Boston Harborside Community School
Adult Education Classes

Accepting applications for 
High School Equivalency Classes

Register online at ebhcs.org

Take the first step in getting your 
High School Diploma, register today.  

Next orientation is on October 19, 21, & 27.
All three nights are required for entry in the program.

 312 Border St., Boston, MA 02128 
www.ebhcs.org • www.ebhcs.org

East Boston Harborside Community School

do not have at least one 
operable window and/
or fan to facilitate air ex-
change in the nurse’s 
office, medical waiting 
room (isolation room), 
staff bathrooms and stu-
dent bathrooms.”

“Educators are eager 
to have students return in 
person for in-person in-
struction in safe school 
facilities and are taking 
the initiative to ensure that 
buildings and staff have 
what they need to keep 
everyone safe,” read the 
report. 

The need to prepare 
Boston Public Schools 
(BPS) for in-building in-
struction is a monumental 
task that has become even 
more critical as Mayor 
Martin Walsh announced 
recently that the City of 
Boston is “very close” 
to the “red zone” in the 
Mass Department of Pub-
lic Health’s color-coded 
map which categorizes 
communities based on the 
average rate of COVID-19 
cases. 

“The red category rep-
resents the highest risk and 
rate of cases (at least eight 
per 100,000 people),” said 
BTU in a statement. “ In 
addition to ensuring so-
cial distancing, masks, 
hygiene, and cleaning and 
disinfecting, schools must 
ensure that students and 
staff are protected from 
all forms of exposure to 
SARS-CoV-2 (the virus 
that causes COVID-19), in 
particular airborne trans-
mission of viral aerosols. 
Airborne aerosol trans-
mission involves viral 
particles that can float in 
the air for long periods of 
time over distances well 
beyond six feet. It occurs 
when live virus is exhaled 
by infected individuals 
and then inhaled by anoth-
er (uninfected) person.”

The goal of these walk-
throughs was to affirm 
that changes necessary in 
school buildings to create 
a safe and healthy learning 
and teaching environment 
during the COVID-19 
pandemic were in place. 
This report details key 
concerns and recommen-
dations of MassCOSH’s 
expert health-technical 
committee after those 
six walkthroughs as well 
as a technical review of 
data collected by BTU 
building representatives’ 
during their walkthrough 
inspections conducted 
with school leaders, nurs-
es, custodians, parents, 
and high school students 
throughout 1055 schools 
in the District between 
September 14-18.

“Our highest-needs 
students are expected to 
go back to school a week 
from today, and while 
some of our buildings are 
ready, many of them are 
not verifiably safe,” said 
Jessica Tang, president of 
the BTU. “We cannot send 
our students and educators 
into buildings that aren’t 
properly ventilated and 
maintained, and we will 
continue to work with the 
district and city to ensure 
that they are.”

At the Curtis Guild 

MassCOSH made sever-
al recommendations for 
Nurses Offices and Isola-
tion Rooms. 

MassCOSH Recom-
mendations included iden-
tifying and, when neces-
sary, isolating potential 
cases of COVID-19 based 
on presence of symptoms. 

“In order to safely iso-
late staff or students who 
may have COVID-19 
while protecting school 
nurses and reducing the 
risk of further COVID-19 
spread throughout the 
school every school build-
ing must have an isolation 
room; ventilation in the 
nurse’s suite and isolation 
room must meet six air 
changes per hour (ACH), 
with air being completely 
ventilated out of the build-
ing, not recirculating to 
other parts of the building 
(negative air pressure); 
Portable air cleaners with 
HEPA filters are important 
for both the nurse’s office 
and the isolation area to 
achieve proper filtration; 
and nurses and any staff 
working in the nurse’s of-
fice or isolation room must 
be provided with sufficient 
PPE: N95 respirators, face 
shields or eye protection, 
gloves, gowns, and oth-
er PPE as needed,” wrote 
MassCOSH in their report 
on the Eastie school. 

The BTU is advocating 
for another walkthrough 
for all facilities to assure 
that all required items are 
in place when staff and 
students are to be in the 
facilities.  

“We are very concerned 
about the condition of 
some of the BPS buildings 
in terms of sending chil-
dren and educators back 
so soon,” said Jodi Suger-
man-Brozan, Executive 
Director of MassCOSH. 
“We hope this report helps 
educators, students and 
families make informed 
decisions about return-
ing to their buildings, and 
hopefully challenges the 
district to re-evaluate the 
conditions they are deem-
ing safe for their students.”

BTU and MassCOSH 
thanked all of the custodi-
ans, facilities, engineering 
and maintenance staff for 
their incredible work over 
the spring, summer and 
fall. 

“Due to the unprece-
dented crisis our commu-
nities have faced, these 
workers have been asked 
to do more to upgrade 
the schools’ facilities in a 
few short months than-for 
many of our schools-over 
the last few decades,” said 
BTU and MassCOSH in 
a joint statement. “This is 
in addition to substantial 
investment in our facili-
ties by the City of Boston 
over the last few years and 
we acknowledge that ef-
fort. While we still have 
concerns about what work 
needs to be done to ensure 
health and safety, it is the 
incredible commitment 
and effort put forth by the 
building and facilities staff 
members that has enabled 
the school buildings to get 
to where they are and to 
where they will be.”

Why have some communities not 
been a part of medical research?
You can help researchers develop new and better 
treatments that benefit all of us.

Many groups of people have been left out of 
research in the past. That means we know less about 
their health. When you join the All of Us Research 
Program, you'll help researchers learn more about 
what makes people sick or keeps them healthy.

*All participants will receive $25 after 
completion of their visit. To complete the 
visit, participants must create an account, 
give consent, agree to share their electronic 
health records, answer health surveys, and 
have their measurements taken (height, 
weight, blood pressure, etc.), and give 
blood and urine samples, if asked.

All of Us and the All of Us logo are service marks of 
the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services.

JoinAllofUs.org/NewEngland  
(617) 768-8300 
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Real Estate Transfers
BUYER 1 SELLER 1 ADDRESS                     PRICE
Hyslip, Samantha M Cabrera, Alba C     65-67 Border St #6            $635,000
Miga, Alexandra         Turris Fund 1 LLC 238 Bremen St #1             $615,000
Ascoli, David             Henriquez, Julio C   301 E Eagle St                $662,500
Nagrath, Hans R Everett Court LLC 5 Everett Ct                   $795,000
Hao, Stephanie Glennon, Ashley       22 Marion St #2              $446,000
Mcguire, Michael P     Kalma, Brian D         250 Meridian St #506      $720,000
Ava Development LLC Hannigan&Pali Rlty LLC 93 Princeton St         $950,000
Trichilo Development LLC Dicenso RT             1132 Saratoga St         $1,000,000
Corr, Jessica E 278 Sumner St LLC 278 Sumner St #3          $799,000 
Gelling-Zurek, Andrew    Dreitlein, Mary 408 Sumner St #1                $460,000
 Thorsteinsson, Skuli      Smith&Townsend LLC 74-76 White St #102        $645,000

Artist // CONTINUED FROM PAGE 1

East Boston Savings 
Bank (EBSB) has opened 
its 3rd branch office in 
Brookline.  The new 
branch is located at 473 
Harvard Street and is the 
43rd location in EBSB’s 
branch network. 

“The Bank has been 
part of the Brookline com-
munity since 2015 with 
our two other Brookline 
branches at 1050 and 
1441 Beacon Street. We 
have developed a great 

relationship with our cus-
tomers in Brookline as 
well as the surrounding 
communities,” said Presi-
dent, Chairman and CEO, 
Richard J. Gavegnano. 
“We are looking forward 
to continuing to provide 
products and services that 
meet the needs of the ev-
er-growing consumer and 
business community.” 

The Bank appointed 
Ruslan Kagramanov as 
Vice President, Branch 

Officer. Ruslan is respon-
sible for the branch’s busi-
ness development initia-
tives as well as overseeing 
the daily operations of the 
branch and staff develop-
ment. Assisting Ruslan 
will be Assistant Branch 
Manager, Diana K. Bell.   

About East Boston Sav-
ings Bank

Founded in 1848, East 
Boston Savings Bank 
operates 43 full-service 
branches throughout the 

greater Boston metropol-
itan area.  EBSB offers a 
variety of deposit and loan 
products to individuals 
and businesses located in 
its primary market, which 
consists of Essex, Middle-
sex, Norfolk and Suffolk 
counties. As a member of 
both the FDIC and De-
positors Insurance Fund 
(DIF) all deposits are in-
sured in full. 

Assistant Branch Manager, Diana K. Bell and Vice Presi-
dent, Branch Officer, Ruslan Kagramanov outside EBSB’s 
Brookline branch.

East Boston Savings Bank celebrates 
the opening of third Brookline branch

  

Please save the date for the 
East Boston Resiliency Assembly, 

a virtual (ZOOM) meeting that will bring 
together City health and emergency 

management leaders, first responders, 
non-profits, civic associations, LatinX groups, 

and residents to think about “Blue Sky” actions 
we can take to prepare for emergencies and 

disasters before they occur and “Dark Sky” 
actions we can take once disasters strike.   

The potential future effects of global climate change include more fre-
quent wildfires, longer periods of drought in some regions and an increase 
in the number, duration and intensity of tropical storms. Credit: Left - Mel-
limage/Shutterstock.com, center - Montree Hanlue/Shutterstock.com.

From the NASA Global Climate Change webpage ( https://climate.nasa.
gov/effects/  ), “change will continue this century and beyond, tempera-
tures will continue to rise, More winter and spring precipitation is project-
ed for the northern United States…..Projections of future climate over the 
U.S. suggest that the recent trend towards increased heavy precipitation 
events will continue. Droughts ……and heat waves (periods of abnormally 
hot weather lasting days to weeks) everywhere are projected to become 

more intense, and cold waves less intense 
everywhere.”

In a recent survey we conducted of East 
Boston residents, over 80% reported that they 
expected to experience a major flooding event, 
snowstorm, or heat wave over the next five 
years, and yet fewer than 20% were sufficiently 
prepared.  Similarly, over 80% of East Boston 
residents believe that climate change will hurt 

their family or their community, but only about one-third think they have a 
role to play in any political process.  

Preparedness for these major emergencies that range from natural 
hazards and extreme weather events to pandemics requires effort at the 
individual and household level as well as at the community and political 
level.  The East Boston Resiliency Assembly will be the forum for us to 
think about the best opportunities for action to protect our community, 
and how to make them happen. Many local groups are already developing 
social networks to respond to COVID and emergency food relief efforts so 
we are already headed in the right direction. 

Scheduled speakers at the Assembly include former FEMA Deputy 
Director Rich Serino, who began his emergency services career in East 
Boston, as well as top officials from 
Boston’s Office of Emergency Man-
agement and the Boston Public 
Health Commission, among others.

Please reach Phil Giffee at NOAH 
(pgiffee@noahcdc.org) for questions 
or more information about the As-
sembly and how you can participate.

Let’s get it Together - Together!
Save the Date for the

East Boston Resiliency Assembly
Saturday, November 14 - 9:30 am -12:30 pm

lations remind us that our 
art, our neighborhood, and 
our city’s rich culinary tra-
ditions are alive and ready 
to bounce back,” says 
Downtown Boston BID 
President and CEO Rose-
marie Sansone. “Public art 
is one of the many ways 
the BID activates Boston’s 
resilient business dis-
trict. As shoppers, diners, 
workers, and art lovers 
are ready to come back, 

we’ll be ready to welcome 
them.” 

The Downtown Boston 
Business Improvement 
District (BID) was created 
by property owners com-
mitted to achieving the 
district’s full potential as 
a premier and vibrant des-
tination. Its mission is to 
significantly improve the 
experience of all who live, 
work, visit, go to school 
or shop in the Downtown 

Boston BID by: provid-
ing supplemental services 
to keep the streets and 
sidewalks clean, upgrade 
the aesthetic appearance 
of the district, and make 
people feel welcomed 
and safe; promoting and 
fostering an energetic and 
thriving business climate 
in the area; and serving as 
the voice and advocate for 
the district. 

Shulman // CONTINUED FROM PAGE 1

countries, establishing 
community-based ser-
vice learning programs 
for volunteer educators, 
health providers, and care 
workers.  She also devel-
oped and implemented 
a cross-cultural training 
curriculum for volunteers, 
conducted capacity-build-
ing workshops, and was 
responsible for organiza-
tional growth and change.  

For her Master’s De-
gree, Shulman worked 
with the civil organiza-
tion, Acortar Distancias 
in Guadalajara, Mexi-

co, teaching theatre and 
improvisation to at-risk 
youth.  She previously 
worked as a casting di-
rector in New York City 
for seven years, casting 
independent films, music 
videos, commercials, and 
voice-overs.  

She holds a Master of 
Arts in International De-
velopment from La Uni-
versidad Autonoma de 
Guadalajara and Univer-
sity of Sussex, Roehamp-
ton in London and a BFA 
in Drama with a concen-
tration in Directing from 

NYU’s Tisch School of 
the Arts.  

Shulman has lived 
and worked in Thailand, 
Mexico, London, Ghana, 
Vietnam, India, Sri Lanka, 
Costa Rica, Mongolia, and 
Nepal.

“We are currently hiring 
for a Director of Programs 
- a position similar to the 
one I currently hold,” said 
Shulman. “I do not have 
a solid plan for my own 
future yet and I recognize 
that this is a challenging 
time to move on, but nec-
essary for my own person-

al growth.  I am applying 
for new opportunities 
outside of Boston, ideally 
on the philanthropic side 
but also thinking about 
returning to work.  I also 
might just follow my bliss 
and become a professional 
SCUBA diver.”
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SUPPORT OF 
SUFFOLK DOWNS 
DEVELOPMENT 
PROPOSAL

To the Editor:
The follwoing letter was 

sent to the BPDA Board 
Members.

I am a lifelong neigh-
bor of the former Suffolk 
Downs racetrack, includ-
ing residency in East Bos-
ton overlooking the site, 
and I currently reside in 
Winthrop which has a di-
rect interest in the site due 
to its proximity. I have 
served the City of Boston 
as the Transportation De-
partment Commissioner, 
as the Parks and Recre-
ation Department Com-
missioner, as the Housing 
Inspection Department 
Commissioner and as the 
Manager of the East Bos-
ton Little City Hall. I en-
thusiastically endorse and 
support the HYM pro-
posal before you regard-
ing their innovative and 
comprehensive proposal 
for developing the disused 
former racetrack facili-
ty and urge the BPDA to 
expeditiously approve the 
proposal.

The HYM plan inge-

niously connects both key 
public segments of the 
overall 161-acre site, East 
Boston with two thirds of 
the property and Revere 
with the other one third 
of the site. The HYM 
Suffolk Downs proposal 
is laudatory enough for 
its success in melding the 
various public policy re-
quirements of these two 
diverse municipalities 
into a comprehensive and 
seamless design, a re-
markable achievement.

The HYM commitment 
for providing some 1,500 
affordable housing units 
in its mix of 10,000 total 
housing units is substan-
tial and historic and would 
set a benchmark for other 
developers.

The HYM proposal to 
provide 40 acres of parks 
and open space would 
partially compensate East 
Boston for its decades of 
takings of community 
facilities such as Wood 
Island Park for public 
projects, such as Logan 
Airport, the Tunnels, 
Route 1A, et al.

The HYM proposal 
would optimize the public 
transit potential for serv-
ing the Suffolk Downs 

site by the two MBTA 
Blue Line stations in East 
Boston and Revere, sub-
stantially reducing any de-
pendence of the property 
for vehicular access. The 
HYM plan would also sig-

nificantly enhance much 
of the local roadway net-
work to accommodate any 
moderate traffic increase 
that might occur.

Thank you,
John Vitagliano

Scott Heigelmann
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LETTER to the Editor

TRUMP’S TAXES: SHOCKING, 
BUT NOT SURPRISING

The recent disclosure by the New York Times of 
President Donald Trump’s personal tax returns for 
nearly a 20-year period, up to and including his 2017 
return (which Trump would have filed in April, 2018), 
presents  evidence of the extent both of Trump’s tax 
avoidance schemes and the precarious situation of his 
personal finances.

Trump always has stated his disdain for taxes. While 
it may be true that he has been able to avoid paying 
taxes because of loopholes that favor the wealthy, es-
pecially real estate developers, what really stands out 
is the bottom line figure of $750 in taxes that he paid in 
BOTH 2016 and 2017.

Americans who make only the minimum wage pay 
far more in federal income taxes than Trump paid in 
2016 and 2017. 

In addition, anyone who has filed a tax return for 
more than one year knows that it is almost impossible 
to have the same bottom line figure in two consecutive 
years (which is especially true for someone like Trump, 
who has multiple business ventures), unless you go out 
of your way to manipulate the figures.

Another fact that is evident from the tax returns is 
that Trump is hardly the mogul billionaire he always 
has claimed to be. The tax returns demonstrate that 
Trump is a truly terrible businessman.

Just as Trump’s casinos and other projects failed mis-
erably in the late 1980s and early 90s, his high-end golf 
clubs around the world are a cash sinkhole for him to-
day.

Most disturbing however, the tax returns demonstrate 
the extent to which Trump personally is deeply in debt. 
Trump has almost half a billion dollars in loans (that 
he personally guaranteed) coming due within the next 
four years, but few liquid assets available to cover this 
huge debt.

Given that we know Trump is the ultimate embod-
iment of a pay-to-play president, does anyone doubt 
that Trump’s desperate need to curry favor either with 
a bank, an exceedingly-wealthy individual, or a cor-
rupt foreign country in order to refinance his huge debt 
could compromise his sworn oath to protect and defend 
the Constitution of the United States?

Finally, the story in the Times makes it clear that for 
Trump, his re-election is highly personal. If he loses in 
November, he almost certainly will be facing height-
ened scrutiny by the IRS and federal authorities relating 
to his tax filings. He also will have no ability to leverage 
the office of President in order to obtain refinancing for 
his huge debt.

The danger lurking for our country is that we know 
that Trump will go to any extent to win the election -- 
and that does not bode well for our democracy.

 SUFFOLK DA ROLLINS 
STEPS UP

The announcement this week by Suffolk County Dis-
trict Attorney Rachael Rollins that her office will be ex-
panding the database (often referred to as LEAD) that 
is comprised of law enforcement personnel whose prior 
conduct could impact their credibility as witnesses in 
a court proceeding comes as welcome news to every 
citizen in the Commonwealth.

The LEAD (Law Enforcement Automatic Discov-
ery) database includes officers who have had incidents 
of untruthfulness, criminal convictions, candor issues, 
or some other type of issue reflecting on their ability to 
perform their job impartially, including discriminatory 
or defamatory actions, language or conduct targeting 
any protected category or class, based on race; color; re-
ligious creed; national origin; immigration status; sex; 
gender identity; sexual orientation; pregnancy; ances-
try; or status as a veteran.

Although the LEAD database has been in existence 
for a while, Rollins has expanded it with the addition of 
115 officers to a new total of 136 names of law enforce-
ment officers who work, have worked, or could work in 
Suffolk County.

The list includes former police officers in the cities of 
Boston, Revere, and Chelsea, as well as MBTA police 
and Massachusetts State Troopers.

We hasten to point out that the expansion of the 
LEAD database should not be seen as a reflection that 
in any way casts doubt upon the basic honesty and in-
tegrity of those who work in our police departments.

Even though a total of 136 officers (most of whom 
have resigned or retired) may seem like a large figure, 
it represents only a small fraction of the overwhelming 
majority of our men and women who wear a badge and 
who do their job, day-in and day-out, protecting our cit-
izenry with honor, dignity, and compassion. 

The criminal justice system is imperfect, even under 
the best of circumstances, for everybody involved, vic-
tims and defendants alike. 

We applaud District Attorney Rollins for taking this 
step to ensure that every citizen of our state -- not mere-
ly Suffolk County residents -- receive a fair trial, which 
is an essential cornerstone of our democracy.

News in Brief
HARBOR VIEW 
NEIGHBORHOOD 
ASSOCIATION 
MEETING

The next meeting of the 
Harbor View Neighbor-
hood Association will be 
on Monday, October 5, 
at 6:00 p.m. Just like the 
July, August and Septem-
ber meeting, they will be 
meeting in the Salesian 
Boys and Girls Club park-
ing lot, practicing social 
distancing and wearing 
masks for safety. We are 
using a hybrid model: In 
Person and Online. Due to 
the COVID situation we 
will be offering members 
to participate in person or 
online.

In Person: they will 
be having our meeting 
in the Salesian Boys and 
Girls Club parking lot 
across from the Brooke 
Charter School on Byron 
Street. We are limiting 
our meeting to one and a 

half hours, practicing so-
cial distancing and wear-
ing masks. Feel free to 
bring your own chair, but 
we will have chairs for 
anyone who wants one to 
sit down. In case of rain 
they will meet the follow-
ing day, October 6, 2020, 
same time and place.

Online: they will also 
be broadcasting our 
meeting live to members 
of our Facebook group.
(http://www.facebook.
com/groups/harborview-
na). At 6:00pm log onto 
Facebook, open up the 
HVNA group and look for 
the live broadcast  by our 
Secretary, Chris Assanti. 
If you are attending via 
Facebook, please inform 
Chris that you are present 
for attendance purposes. 
You can do so via the vid-
eo live chat or the direct 
message.

Agenda
Welcome/Introduction 

(5min)

Announcements (5min)
2 Swift Terrace/150 

Swift Street. 2nd Presen-
tation and VOTE. Owner 
Joseph Steffano Jr., le-
galize storage shed, (rear 
yard set back), and change 
zoning to commercial for 
company trucks parking. 
(10min).

97 Horace Street. 2nd 
Presentation. Attorney 
Richard Lynds for Joseph 
Trichilo. Subdivide exist-
ing 5000 SF parcel so that 
new parcel will contain 
2,112 SF. Proposal to erect 
4 Unit Condo building 
with 4 parking spaces. All 
Units to have 2 beds and 2 
baths. (20min).

175 Wordsworth Street. 
First Presentation, Owner 
Manny Robles. Propos-
al is to finish demolition 
and refinishing of all three 
floors and basement. Ex-
tend living space into the 
basement area, to include 
takedown and recon-
struction of rear porches. 

(10min)
647-649 Bennington 

Street . 1st Presentation, 
Attorney Marc LaCasse 
for Owner Barry Caine. 
Proposal to convert a three 
family to a two family and 
subdivide the driveway to 
construct a new three fam-
ily on the subdivided par-
cel. (30min)

85-87 Horace Street. 
1st Presentation. Attor-
ney Jeff Drago for Owner 
Deana Fetherson. Propos-
al to subdivide the exist-
ing parcel,(87 Horace) 
into two lots. The first, 
87 Horace, will contain 
3,817SF and the second, 
(85 Horace) will contain 
2,433SF. Erect a single 
family house with multi-
ple variances required for 
both parcels. (30min)

Next Meeting Novem-
ber 2, 2020. 

Visit us at https://www.
facebook.com/groups/
harborviewna



Wednesday, September 30, 2020 T H E   E A S T  B O S T O N  T I M E S - F R E E  P R E S S  Page 5

Restrictions apply. Not available in all areas. Requires Xfinity TV service with X1. All devices must be returned when service ends. Call for restrictions and complete details. © 2020 Comcast. 
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All things sports. 
All in one place.
Experience the ultimate sports hub with the Xfinity Sports Zone. Find games, news 
and highlights in one single place right on your TV. Easily search stats, standings and 
scores for your favorite teams – all while watching a live game. Want a faster way to 
search? Use your voice remote to get the latest updates as they happen. With the 
X� nity Sports Zone, everybody wins. Now that’s simple, easy, awesome. 

Go to xfinity.com, call 1-800-xfinity or visit an Xfinity Store to learn more.

All things sports. 
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Suffolk Downs // CONTINUED FROM PAGE 1

We want to see you….  
                  at home!

www.ebnhc.org  •   

Telemedicine allows health care professionals to evaluate, diagnose,  
and treat patients at a distance using telecommunications  
technology, such as a smart phone or computer. Telemedicine allows 
us to continue to provide high-quality care to our patients during  
the COVID-19 pandemic while minimizing exposures.

Telemedicine appointments are being scheduled in Pediatrics, 
Adult Medicine, Family Medicine, Women’s Health (OB/GYN),  
Behavioral Health, Neighborhood PACE, and other departments. We 
use certified medical interpreters during telemedicine appointments 
for languages other than English. 

Do you need to schedule a telemedicine appointment with your  
primary care provider? Did you miss an appointment that needs  
to be rescheduled? If so, call 617-569-5800 to schedule a  
telemedicine appointment. This is especially important if you have  
a chronic or a behavioral health condition. 
You should be treated if needed, especially 
during this public health crisis. We’re here 
to keep you healthy!

NOW OPEN! THE 
CHELSEA COMMONS

@ The Home Depot Plaza 

1066 REVERE BEACH PKWY, CHELSEA 02150

MICHAELGSRESTAURANT.COM | 617-466-2098

HOME MADE PASTA | FRESH BAKED BREAD
NEAPOLITAN PIZZA | SANDWICHES | CALZONE | SALADS, 

BBQ & CATERING | LOCAL DELIVERY & GRUB HUB

Order 
Online!

Michael Giannasca
Chef, Owner

welcomes you!

Now serving
Now serving
Beer & Wine
Beer & Wine

Eastern Flooring Co., Inc. Retiring 
after over 91 years in Business

On October 12, 2020, Eastern Flooring Co., Inc., 
7 Curtis St., East Boston will be closing its doors 
after 91 years and three generations in business.

The Cavaliere Family wishes to extend a 
heartfelt thank you to all our valued customers.

We are truly grateful to have been able to serve 
this community for so many years and to 

have made so many wonderful friends 
along the way.

Group. “We have a tre-
mendous opportunity to 
create this new neighbor-
hood from the ground up, 
and for Suffolk Downs to 
serve as a model of how 
to thoughtfully design a 
modern development with 
climate resiliency, tran-
sit access, housing and 
public space in mind. We 
look forward to moving 
ahead towards building 
a new future at Suffolk 
Downs, creating hous-
ing, improved transit, and 
jobs for residents and the 
Greater Boston communi-
ty.”  

Thursday’s vote marks 
the end of a three-year 
community review pro-
cess, during which HYM 
has held over 450 meetings 
with community group 
members, elected officials 
and staff, and neighbors to 
hear and incorporate com-
munity feedback.  

“East Boston has a 
long, rich history of com-
munity advocacy,’ said 
City Councilor Lydia Ed-
wards. “The last few years 
of community meetings, 
workshops, information 

sessions, emails, phone 
calls, and negotiation 
around the Suffolk Downs 
development is the latest 
chapter in that history. The 
BPDA approval and if the 
project is subsequently 
approved by the Boston 
Zoning Commission, it 
will mark the end of one 
fight and the beginning of 
another.”

Edwards said she will 
now shift focus to ensur-
ing that commitments are 
met and expanded upon. 

“The commitments are 
floors, not ceilings,” said 
Edwards. “I have faith 
that the community will 
continue to be engaged 
on Suffolk Downs for the 
next 20 years and beyond. 
I am proud of what we’ve 
been able to accomplish 
together over the past few 
years.”

After the vote, Edwards 
highlighted some of the 
wins for the neighborhood 
throughout the communi-
ty process. They include:

• An increase from 13% 
to 20% in the total afford-
able housing

• A $5 million housing 

stabilization fund inde-
pendently controlled by 
East Boston with con-
tinued funding over the 
course of the project

• A wider range of in-
comes and more family 
sized units

• Immediate rent relief 
for East Boston fami-
lies up to $800,000, with 
$400,000 coming imme-
diately after the vote

• The site will be held 
to the standards of the 
upcoming fair housing 
amendment to the zoning 
code which will ensure 
housing for seniors, work-
ing families, and people 
with disabilities at the site 
for generations

• Publicly owned streets 
and sidewalks. Park space 
deeded to the city. First 
amendment protections on 
privately owned publicly 
accessible space.

• A Carbon Net Zero 
feasibility study with a 
commitment to pursue 
funding to implement the 
results of the study

• Updates to city zoning 
regarding environmental 
standards will apply to the 
site

• A Belle Isle Marsh 
visitor impact study and 
funding for an additional 
ranger at the marsh

• A Project Labor 
Agreement to guarantee 
union jobs for the con-
struction

• $1 million for work-
force development and 
ESL classes for East Bos-
ton families

• $1 million for appren-
ticeship programs to get 
East Boston residents into 
the trades 

• Expanded vocational 
education for East Boston 
residents and priority in 
the hiring process

• Daycare facilities on-
site to support our families

• $200,000 for a learn-
to-swim program for East 
Boston children

• An Implementation 
IAG to ensure compliance 
with agreements

• Continuous review 
to ensure commitments 
are being met before new 
buildings can be built

“None of the above 
would have been possible 
without the continued en-
gagement and advocacy 
of East Boston residents,” 
said Edwards. “Again, 
let’s remember that these 
are only minimums and 
with every building we 
can fight for and ask for 
more. I am proud to rep-
resent this community and 
look forward to continu-
ing the fight over the com-
ing years.”

In addition to planning 
an infrastructure that en-
courages walking and 
biking as viable transit op-
tions, HYM has commit-
ted $20 million in funding 
for public transit improve-
ments in East Boston and 
Revere that will go to-
wards Blue Line enhance-
ments, Beachmont Station 
upgrades, Suffolk Downs 
Station reconstruction, 
and Better Bus improve-
ments, and $41 million 
in funding for Route 1A 
upgrades and intersection 
improvements. 

In addition, HYM has 

committed to funding the 
annual operating costs of 
an additional Blue Line 
train for 15 years and will 
include the design and 
construction of a new ma-
jor extension of the Mary 
Ellen Welch Greenway.

“I am deeply grateful 
to everyone who partici-
pated in meetings, made 
calls, wrote their elected 
officials, and shared their 
concerns throughout the 
last three years of commu-
nity feedback and negoti-
ations,” said Rep. Adrian 
Madaro. “As your State 
Representative, I have 
worked hard to ampli-
fy your voices and make 
sure that Suffolk Downs 
benefits our community, 
not just out-of-state in-
vestors. I am thankful to 
my colleagues, Council-
or Edwards and Senator 
Boncore, for their stead-
fast partnership in these 
negotiations. As a result, 
East Boston achieved 
some important wins in 
this agreement, including 
additional investments in 
affordable housing, public 
transportation, and the en-
vironment. Like you, I am 
also concerned about what 
Suffolk Downs will mean 
for our community. While 
this project was approved, 

our work is not over. Now 
we must ensure that the 
commitments made to the 
community are fulfilled 
and expanded upon.

As we continue in this 
process, I am committed to 
stand by Eastie residents, 
to hear your concerns, 
and advocate for your pri-
orities. We are building a 
new neighborhood, and 
together we must ensure 
that the future of Suffolk 
Downs is the future that 
we want for East Boston.”

Senator Joseph Bon-
core, who represents 
Eastie and Revere, add-
ed, “HYM’s development 
at Suffolk Downs has the 
potential to transform the 
face of East Boston over 
the next 20 years,” said 
Boncore, who represents 
Eastie and Revere. “Rec-
ognizing this potential, our 
delegation has worked to 
ensure this project meets 
the affordable housing and 
transportation needs of our 
community. Still, given 
the long term nature of the 
development, it is critical 
that we continue to work 
together as a communi-
ty in partnership with the 
City of Boston to continue 
to hold HYM accountable 
to these needs.”

An aerial view of the proposed Suffolk Downs project that was approved by the BPDA 
Thursday. 

twice-weekly distribution 
of food that gives commu-
nity members access to es-
sential and nutritious foods 
by combining fresh pro-
duce from a local vendor 
and food staple items from 
local sources. This grant 
will also help sustain the 
local business economy by 
purchasing fresh produce 
items from a local commu-
nity grocer. 

“Thanks to Mayor 
Walsh, the Boston Resil-
iency Fund, and the donors 
that made it possible for 
this grant to help us with 
our food pantry distribu-
tion,” said Pastor Dave 
Searles. “We are distrib-
uting 130-150 bags of 
food every Monday and 
Thursday at 9:00 a.m. to 
individuals and families 
affected by the economic 
slowdown due to the pan-
demic.  Restaurants, hotels, 
and airport services are 
struggling which impacts a 
large number of people in 
East Boston so this grant 
helps us meet this critical, 
ongoing need.  Karen Food 
Market at 41 Bennington 
Street has been a key sup-
plier of fresh produce as 
well as other local food 
sources.”

Since launching in 
March to help Boston res-
idents most affected by 
COVID-19, the Boston 
Resiliency Fund has dis-
tributed over $26.3 million 
to 348 local organizations 
and nonprofits. Fifty five 
percent of grantee orga-
nizations are led by a per-
son of color, 58 percent 
of grantee organizations 
are led by a woman, and 
27 percent of grantees are 
immigrant-serving organi-
zations. 

Grants //          
CONTINUED FROM PAGE 1



Wednesday, September 30, 2020 T H E   E A S T  B O S T O N  T I M E S - F R E E  P R E S S  Page 7

35 REVERE ST., WINTHROP •(617) 846-6880 • WWW.WINTHROPMKTPLACE.COM
New Store Hours starting June 22: Mon-Sat 7:30 am-8pm;  Sun: 7:30am-7pm; Senior Hours: Mon-Sat: 7:30am-8:30pm Sun: 8am-9am

 Not responsible for typographical errors.   We have the right to limit quantities.

Grocery
Great grocery specials

Deli

Ronzoni Pasta .................................10/$10.00
(ex gluten free-super green-garden veggie)

Campbell's Gravy ............................10/$10.00
Cool Whip  8 oz................................10/$10.00
Wishbone Salad Dressing  15 oz .... 2/$4.00
Gold Medal Flour (ex organic) ...........2/$5.00
Nestles Morsels ................................ 2/$6.00
Kellogg's Rice Krispies Cereal  12 oz .............2/$7.00
Stove Top Stuffing ............................. 2/$3.00
Hunts Large Canned Tomatoes  28oz ..4/$5.00
Gatorade  8 pk ........................................ $5.99 
Eggo Waffles (ex thick & fluffy) ........ 2/$4.00
Pillsbury Toaster Strudels ................ 3/$5.00
Yoplait Yogurt .................................. 10/$6.00
Daisy Sour Cream  16 oz ................... 3/$5.00
Pillsbury Pie Crust ..............................2/$5.00

Finlandia Imported Swiss Cheese ...$6.59/lb
Freirich Cooked Corned Beef ............ $6.99/lb
Russer Honey Maple Cooked Ham... $5.99/lb
Hans Kissle Cheese Tortellini Salad ... $5.99/lb

WHILE SUPPLIES LAST

Weekend Specials
Friday, October 2nd through Sunday October 4th

"while supplies last"

Your Independent Grocer, Where Old Friends Meet And New Ones Are Made
SALE DAYS THURSDAY, OCTOBER 1ST THROUGH WEDNESDAY OCTOBER 7TH, 2020

Produce
Fresh Tender Green Asparagus ........$2.49/lb
Hot House Slicing Tomatoes ............$1.79/lb
Whole Butternut Squash ...................... 79¢/lb
Creamy Smooth Hass Avocados.......4/$5.00
California Large Size Pomegranates ..... $1.99 

Meat
"Meat Cut Fresh Every Day"

Boneless Sirloin Pork Chops ............ $1.99/lb
New York Shell Sirloin Steaks ......... $4.99/lb
Grade A Chicken Drumsticks ..............89¢/lb
Grade A Boneless Chicken Breast . $1.89/lb

Boneless Sirloin Pork Roast ........... $1.89/lb
Al Fresco Chicken Sausages 12 oz. .... 2/$8.00
Curly's Pulled BBQ Meat Tubs ......2/$10.00

16 oz  assorted varieties

Boca Burgers   10 oz ........................ 2/$6.00

Family Pack Specials

Bakery
BAKERY
Our Own parisian Bread ..................................$1.99
DELI
Best Yet In Store Cooked Ham.................$4.99/lb
Our Own In Store Antipasto Salad .............$5.99/lb
Our Own In Store Cooked Chickens .... 2/$10.00 plus 

meal tax

PRODUCE
Seedless Green Grapes .............................$1.29/lb
Fresh Blueberries 18 oz. ......................................2/$6.00
Cauliflower  ........................................................................2/$4.00
MEAT
Family Pack Boneless Country 
Style Pork Ribs ............................................$1.99/lb
Eye Round Roast Beef ...............................$3.99/lb
Oscar Meyer Bacon 16oz.  .....................2/$12.00
GROCERY
Pepsi 2 Liter ..................................4/$5.00 plus deposit
Friendly's Ice Cream ....................................2/$6.00
Tropicana Orange Juice 59 oz.  ................2/$6.00

Pumpkin Pie ..............................................$3.99 
Cinnamon Rolls  6 pk ...............................$3.99 
Raspberry Cream Cheese Coffee Cake ... $4.49

Last Monday, the Salesian Boys & Girls Club held 
its annual Swing for Kids Golf Tournament Fundraiser 
at Winthrop Golf Course. The annual event helps raise 
money for the Boys & Girls Club programs as well as 
some of their new special programs that have been help-
ing families during the pandemic. 

The winning team for this year’s event were Steve 
Previte, Shawn Sorrentino, Richie Sorrentino, and Mi-
chael Sorrentino. 

SALESIAN BOYS & GIRLS CLUB HOLDS SWING FOR KIDS GOLF TOURNAMENT FUNDRAISER

Winning Foursome Steve Previte, Shawn Sorrentino, Richie 
Sorrentino, and Michael Sorrentino. 

Board President Joe Steffano, Fr. Jack Janko, Mike Triant, Fr. 
Bill Keane, and Jim Geraci. 

East Boston Athletic Board during the annual golf fundrais-
er. 

Golfers from EJ Callahan & Assoc.

Phil Boncore (center) and his team.   Paul Travaglini (right) and his team. 

The team from First Priority Credit Union. 

The team from EJ Callahan & Assoc. on the course. The team from Gill Oil. 

Kevin Kotyluk’s team. 

The Gavin Group during the fundraiser. East Boston Athletic Board during the annual golf fund-
raiser (this one is a repeat you have above).

The team from Trichilo Development. 

Willie and Gail Triant. 

Michael Palma’s team. 

Fr. Bill K and Bobby Rich. 

The team from the Winthrop Arms. 

Arthur and Gabe take a ride 
in the Golf Cart. 

Fr. Jack Janko cooks some 
hotdogs. 

Doug Cesero team. 
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REP. RYAN    
READY TO HELP

CHELSEA - This year’s 
Primary Election was one 
to remember, and with 
State Rep. Dan Ryan pre-
vailing in the vote – and 
no challenger on the ballot 
in November – he said he 
is thinking about his next 
term and noted it will be all 
about getting Charlestown 
and Chelsea back on their 
feet after COVID-19.

Ryan prevailed over 
Chelsea Councillor Damali 
Vidot in the Sept. 1 Prima-
ry vote, winning Charles-
town handily but losing the 
Chelsea vote and winning 
overall by about 1,100 
votes. However, unlike 
previous re-election cam-
paigns, the new term will 
be anything but typical. In 
fact, he said, many of the 
goals he might have typ-
ically had will need to be 
put aside for the next term.

“It’s really going to be 
about just getting my two 
communities that I rep-
resent back up on their 
feet,” he said. “That’s my 
goal. We all know the sto-
ry of how hard Chelsea 
was hit and we need to 
achieve the same structure 
we had in Charlestown 
and bring some normalcy 
back to where it was be-
fore COVID-19. Chelsea 
was headed in a good di-
rection before COVID-19, 
but I think COVID-19 also 
showed us the structur-
al issues that exist in our 
urban areas and that we 
have to address. Both com-
munities have pretty large 
public housing re-develop-
ments going on. We have 
to do a lot of work making 
sure those are done right. 
We’re re-inventing public 
housing in Charlestown 
and Chelsea. Regardless 
of COVID-19, I think we 
need to move forward on 
those projects.”

Most of the work to 
be done, he said, will be 
making sure basic needs 
are met for residents in 
Charlestown and Chelsea 
– such as housing foreclo-
sure/eviction prevention 
and making sure essential 
workers can safely get to 
their jobs. Those aren’t 
grand plans for a newly 
elected representative, but 
Ryan said that’s the work 
that is going to be required 
for his district.

“The biggest thing we 
need to do is to make sure 
we are being safe to get our 
numbers down so we can 
get people back to work 
when it’s safe to do so and 
then keep people in their 
homes,” he said. “There is 
a lot of work to do on that. 
The primary issues I’ve 
been working on for the 

last six years are really go-
ing to have to be put on the 
back burner.”

One of the major con-
cerns he said he has is with 
downtown areas in Boston 
and Chelsea – and how the 
changes in work dynamics 
are going to affect busi-
nesses there and workers 
who go there for jobs. He 
said the delegation in the 
State House has already 
been informally talking 
about these issues since 
COVID-19 hit, and he 
expects them to be more 
prominent moving for-
ward.

“It looks like this is 
going to bring a huge so-
cietal shift,” he said. “I 
don’t think downtowns 
will be completely emp-
ty, but I think businesses 
and workers that go there 
will be affected…What I 
think eventually we’ll be 
dealing with is downtown 
businesses that are the day-
to-day services – the sand-
wich shops, the stores and 
the bars – they’re going to 
take a big hit if the econo-
my doesn’t come back.”

Ryan, reflecting on the 
election process, said it 
was a very hard campaign 
to define and to carry 
out. With COVID-19 hit-
ting just after he had an-
nounced his re-election 
campaign, there was a lot 
of uncertainty about how 
to proceed. First, he said 
he took a pause, and then 
the work of the State Leg-
islature picked up and he 
described it as being one of 
the busiest and hardest few 
months of his career.

“I didn’t really start 
campaigning until June,” 
he said. “We were so busy 
unemployment cases and 
getting PPE to places that 
needed it and getting food 
to the elderly, there wasn’t 
time for it. When we start-
ed, it was by telephone and 
Zoom meetings. When 
I saw people walking 
around more and going to 
the coffee shops and su-
permarket and getting out, 
I started on my own street 
in Charlestown where peo-
ple know me. Gradually 
I worked my way out in 
Charlestown and Chelsea. 
For the most part, I got a 
good reception. Nobody 
told me they didn’t want 
me at the door…The ma-
jority thanked me for com-
ing out and doing it.”

He said he found that 
there was a much high-
er turnout than expected, 
largely driven by mail-in 
voting, early voting and 
other unique aspects of this 
election process. He said 
he believes that the turnout 
was balanced on mail-in 
voting, and it is likely here 
to stay in some form.

“Going forward post-
COVID, we’ll have a good 
process in place and much 
more efficiencies like ev-
erything else,” he said. 

Now, back in the legis-
lature, Ryan said it will be 
his job this coming term 
to make sure places like 
Chelsea and Charlestown 
get their fair share of fund-
ing to put things back in 
order. That will be partic-
ularly critical in Chelsea 
and parts of Charlestown 
hit harder by the virus and 
the downturn in the econ-
omy.

“We have to make sure 
that Gateway Cities and 
urban areas get a weighted 
share of the monies,” he 
said. “Do we have a better 
argument now? Yes. But 
I think we were moving 
that way already. The Stu-
dent Opportunity Act was 
a good step to help these 
urban cities and towns. I 
don’t think COVID ex-
posed to us anything we 
didn’t know, but it gives 
us more of an immediacy 
to move where we were 
going.”

State Rep. Ryan will be 
inaugurated into his fourth 
term in January.

DLR UPHOLDS 
CARLI’S 
APPOINTMENT

EVERETT - The City is 
trumpeting a decision this 
week from a Department 
of Labor Relations (DLR) 
hearing officer that sided 
with them in the battle over 
how Fire Chief Tony Carli 
was picked as chief some 
years ago – and confirmed 
as a permanent pick this 
past January.

Meanwhile, the Fire 
Union said the decision by 
the hearing officer doesn’t 
clear up the matter, and 
they are pondering an ap-
peal to straighten out all of 
the issues – including col-
lective bargaining issues.

Chief Carli, the City of 
Everett’s Fire Chief was 
named permanent on Janu-
ary 27, 2020 and confirmed 
by the Everett City Coun-
cil. His appointment to 
permanent was not without 
controversy. Carli, a 20-
year veteran of the Everett 
Fire Department, climbed 
the ranks and was named 
the City of Everett’s acting 
Fire Chief on June of 2016. 

Everett Firefighters Lo-
cal 143, the Union that 
represents Everett’s Fire 
Department with the ex-
ception of the Chief, con-
tended that the appoint-
ment of Carli was done 
without merit. Specifi-
cally, they stated that the 
“impacts of promotional 
procedures to a manage-
rial position should be de-

clared a mandatory subject 
of bargaining, especially 
where, as here, the incum-
bent was involved in the 
promotional process and 
because the City did not 
bargain”. 

However, in a recent 
opinion issued by Attor-
ney James Sunkenberg, the 
hearing officer presiding 
over the complaint for the 
Department of Labor Re-
lations, he determined that 

“The union has not es-
tablished that the City’s 
decision impacted a man-
datory subject of bargain-
ing,” read his decision. 
“Accordingly, it has not 
established that the City 
violated the law.

“The Union’s position 
collapses the distinction 
between decisional and 
impact bargaining and that 
does not persuade me,” 
he continued. “Here, the 
Union does not identify 
any impacts on a manda-
tory subject of bargaining 
that result from the City’s 
decision”. Ultimately, the 
City’s decision to use an 
assessment center to select 
the Chief’s position was 
well within their rights.”

Mayor Carlo DeMaria 
maintained the selection 
of chief a under his juris-
diction and doesn’t require 
collective bargaining, even 
if using an Assessment 
Center.

“The role of Fire Chief 
is a managerial role under 
the jurisdiction of the Ex-
ecutive Office,” he said. 
“While the union’s input 
will always be welcome 
and taken into consider-
ation, I applaud the deci-
sion of the Department of 
Labor Relations in being 
able to differentiate the 
roles between a union em-
ployee and that of execu-
tive level management.”

Said Chief Carli, “I can 
understand that new pro-
cesses may seem difficult 
to grasp in the fire service 
with so much longstanding 
tradition. However, the fire 

service is changing along 
with the management of it. 
The City and other com-
munities across the state 
have moved towards as-
sessment center testing, 
rather than written. I ap-
preciate the Department 
of Labor Relations under-
standing of management’s 
rights to select a Depart-
ment Head.”

Union President Craig 
Hardy said they strongly 
disagree with the decision, 
and also said they will con-
template an appeal – not-
ing that the hearing offi-
cer’s decision is not a final 
ruling.

“This hearing officers 
decision only decided the 
City didn’t violate any col-
lective bargaining laws,” 
he said. “It did not decide 
that the process was fair 
or objective. We still be-
lieve it’s inappropriate for 
the Fire Chief position to 
be selected in this manner 
regardless of the ruling of 
the hearing officer, which 
we strongly disagree with 
and are pondering an Ap-
peal with the DLR.”

He said the Union still 
believes having Carli par-
ticipate in crafting the As-
sessment Center when he 
was knowingly a candidate 
was not fair to other mem-
bers that wanted to try for 
the position.

“We believe the city 
conducted an unfair and 
biased process to benefit an 
ally of the Mayor,” he said. 
“The hearing established 
that the Mayor promised 
to promote the Acting 
Chief regardless of his per-
formance in the process. 
The Acting Chief was in-
volved in the critical deci-
sion-making of the process 
the City chose for the seat 
he occupied and wanted to 
fill permanently. Ultimate-
ly the City chose the pro-
cess that advantaged the 
Acting Chief’s chances for 
the promotion. The City 
did not bargain with the 
union despite effectively 

promising to bargain this 
new process that benefitted 
the Acting Chief.”

Hardy said they would 
decide within 10 days 
whether they will appeal 
the decision by the DLR.

CITY MARKS 
BRAZILIAN FLAG 
RAISING

EVERETT - The famil-
iar blue, yellow and green 
Brazilian flag might hang 
in two out of three store-
front businesses in Ever-
ett, but the flag had never 
flown over City Hall be-
fore.

Mayor Carlo DeMaria, 
School Committeeman 
Marcony Almeida Barros 
and Councilor Stephanie 
Martins joined a host of 
friends, City officials and 
well-wishers to celebrate 
the 198th anniversary of 
Brazilian independence by 
flying the flag over Everett 
City Hall for the first time 
ever.

Brazilians have made 
up more and more of the 
population of the United 
States over the last several 
years, and in 2018, 10,538 
Brazilians were natural-
ized as American Citizens. 
Massachusetts is a hotbed 
for Brazilian immigrants, 
second only behind Flor-
ida in numbers. Of that 
Middlesex County has the 
second most concentrated 
population of Brazilians in 
the United States – which 
includes Everett and 
Framingham. 

In the Everett Public 
Schools, the numbers of 
Brazilian students has sky-
rocketed and Portuguese 
speakers in the schools 
are second only to Spanish 
speakers.

School Committeeman 
Almeida Barros said that 
isn’t lost on him, and he 
noted that six of the new 
Family Liaisons hired 
recently to assist school 

NEWS FROM AROUND THE REGION

See REGION Page 9

COLORFUL MURALS TO DELIGHT THE 
CITY-SCAPE THIS MONTH

A number of painted murals and Wheat Paste murals will be going up all over Chelsea’s 
downtown area this month to help bring people out and celebrate a new story of the 
community. The effort by Chelsea Prospers started on Sept. 19 and will continue through 
early October. All in all, 14 artists will be working, and more than 40 residents will have 
contributed in some fashion as well. Here, Chelsea teacher and muralist Demetrius Fuller’s 
music-themed piece has taken shape on the back of Apollinaire Theatre.

SAFELYSAFELYSAFELYSAFELY

COVID-19 has changed everything. 

Connect with our readers of The Revere Journal, 
The Winthrop Sun Transcript, The East Boston Times Free Press,

 Chelsea Record, Everett Independent, and Lynn Journal who are looking 
for options in light of the current crisis in our Septemer editions: 

• Do you have a different schedule
    or new protocols for in-person activities?  
• Dynamic online opportunities? 

AD RATES (in col. inches)
2x3...........Any 3 $225...........All 6......$325 
2x5...........Any 3 $450..........All 6......$550
3x5...........Any 3 $550..........All 6......$650
3x10 or 5x6..Any 3 $700.....All 6......$850

Banner (6x3).............$200   per city
  Color incl. in cost of advert.

Call 781-485-0588 or e-mail your Sales Rep to get started!

LivingLiving

By John Lynds 

Everybody can agree 
the Class of 2020 across 
the United States got a raw 
deal.

For hundreds of Revere 
High School (RHS) seniors, 
the last year of high school 
is a right of passage and 
one that is remembered for 
a lifetime. The final year of 
high school  is usually filled 

with a tremendous amount 
of excitement and accom-
plishment.

However, the Class of 
2020 has been living in 
a strange time since the 
COVID-19 pandemic 
shuttered schools back in 
March.

The usual traditions of 
senior prom, senior day 
and, above all, graduation 
exercises were all can-

celled.
However, Revere Public 

School Superintendent Dr. 
Dianne Kelly informed the 
school committee recently 
that Revere High is con-
tinuing to honor the wishes 
of the Class of 2020 and al-
low them to take the lead on 
how graduation will be af-
ter the June celebration was 

Zoning Board of Appeals approves two projects
By Journal Staff

The Revere Zoning 
Board of Appeals voted to 
approve a change to one 
project on Shirley Avenue 
and voted again to allow a 
36-unit apartment building 
to be constructed on Wash-
ington Ave. at its meet-
ing last Wednesday after-
noon.

The project at 191 Shir-
ley Ave. initially had been 
approved by the board as a 

four-story building in late 
2019, but the developer, 
Craig Halajian of Cam-
bridge,  came before the 
board seeking to add a fifth 
floor that would have eight 
additional single-bedroom 
units. 

Atty. Cory Rhoades, who 
represented the developer, 
told the board that because 
of the pandemic, financing 
would be easier if the de-
veloper could increase the 
number of rental units.  He 

noted that even with the 
fifth floor, the building still 
would remain within the 
height restrictions of the 
area. Rhoades added that 
the additional floor would 
blend in nicely with the 
new buildings in the neigh-
borhood that the board 
had approved at their June 
meeting.

Although parking is-
sues concerned the com-

350 MASS ACTION 
ENDORSES 
GRAVELLESE FOR 
STATE REP 

350 Mass Action’s State 
Political Team, represent-
ing 350 Mass Action chap-
ters from across the state, 
has unanimously endorsed 
Joseph Gravellese for State 
Representative for the Suf-
folk 16th  district, including 
parts of Revere, Saugus, 
and Chelsea.

350 Mass Action is a 
statewide network of vol-
unteers dedicated to ad-
dressing climate and en-
vironmental challenges, 
by moving toward a just, 
healthy, and sustainable en-
ergy future. 

“While some state-lev-
el progress has been made 
around climate protection 
and environmental justice 
issues, there is much more 
to do,”  said 350 Mass Ac-
tion Political Manager, Ca-
bell Eames. “The health and 
prosperity of our cities and 
towns requires that Mas-
sachusetts prioritize these 
issues. We are happy to 
endorse Joe Gravellese be-
cause we expect him to be a 
climate champion in future 
Legislatures.” 
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RHS SOFTBALLERS RECEIVE AWARDS AT 
ANNUAL ALUMNI SOFTBALL GAME

See ZBA Page 2

Mayor Arrigo introduces U.S. Senator Ed Markey to say a 
few words and greets him with the ever popular elbow 
bump. See more photos on Page 24.

SEN. MARKEY STOPS IN REVERE

Coaches Briana Scata and Jenna Wells are shown with RHS Seniors and their trophies they 
were presented for their academic and athletic achievements. Sonia Salazar, Mike Della Rus-
so Athletic Award and the Walter E. Tye Memorial Swimming Award, Capt. Katie O’Donnell, 
RHS Academic Award and the Leonard J Randall Award, Capt. Eve Lescovitz, GBL Scholar 
Athlete ward and the Vanessa Ardagna Memorial Award. See more photos on Page 14.

 Special to the Journal

The Humanitarian Aid 
group under the Turkish 
Cultural Center (TCC)  
held a meat drive on Mon-
day, August 3rd for Eid al 

Adha (Feast of Sacrifice) 
(EAA) at the Turkish Cul-
tural Center on Revere 
Street. 

According to Islam, the 
Feast of Sacrifice com-
memorates Prophet Abra-

ham’s obedience to God as 
he was tested to sacrifice 
his beloved son. Mahmut 
Bekin of the Humanitari-
an Aid Group at the TCC 

Mayor Brian Arrigo (center) stands with members and officials from the Turkish Cultural 
Center behind care packages filled with meats, supplied by the Turkish Cultural Center and 
fresh produce, provided by the City, set to be delivered to families in need in the city as 
part of the TCC’s Food Drive for Eid al Adha (Feast of Sacrifice).

Turkish Cultural Center hosts food drive

Council, School Committee 
select Jannino-Elam to 
Regional School Committee

By John Lynds

An East Boston teen has 
been arrested in connection 
with the fatal shooting of 
Yaseen Butt, 20, of Revere 
outside Twist and Shake 
ice cream shop on Revere 
Beach Blvd.

State Police and the Suf-
folk County District Attor-
ney’s Office said Felix Mar-
tinez, 19, of East Boston 
had been charged in Butt’s 
death. Martinez was taken 
into custody last Thursday, 
four days after the fatal 
shooting.

The incident occurred 
just after 10 p.m. on Sun-

day, July 26 when Troopers 
from the State Police-Re-
vere Barracks and Re-
vere Police responded to a 
shooting.

Troopers and Officers 
were on scene within min-
utes and located a 20-year-
old male, later identified as 
Butt, suffering from a gun-
shot wound. The victim was 
conscious upon Troopers’ 
arrival and was transported 
to Massachusetts General 
Hospital, where he was lat-
er pronounced deceased.

Preliminary investiga-
tion suggests the shooting 

Eastie teen charged in 
connection to fatal Revere 
Beach Boulevard shooting 

See TCC Page 3

See SHOOTING Page 2

By Cary Shuman

Melissa Jannino Elam 
will succeed her father, the 
late Ronald Jannino, as Re-
vere’s representative on the 
Northeast Regional Voca-
tional School Committee.

Mr. Jannino served with 
distinction for 35 years on 
the Committee before his 
passing on June 20, 2020. 
He was usually one of 
the top vote-getters in the 
Northeast school district, a 
tribute to his popularity and 
his dedication to his job.

 Under the Northeast Re-
gional Vocational School 
Committee’s rules on suc-
cession, the local boards se-
lect the new representative 
to the Committee. The Re-
vere School Committee and 
City Council held a joint 
meeting July 27 and unani-
mously selected Elam to the 
position.

“I just want to thank you 
all – Mayor Arrigo, the City 
Council, the School Com-
mittee – for giving me this 
opportunity today,” Elam 
said following the vote. 
“I really appreciate being 

able to complete the term 
that my father left sadly 
and suddenly vacant. I have 
cherished watching him for 
the last 35 years shape and 
advance the technical ed-
ucation in the city. And I 
hope that in the next three 
months that I can do half as 
much as he has for the City 
of Revere and  Northeast 
Voke and I appreciate it.”

Elam, 45, said she has 
watched her father serve on 
the Committee “practically 
my whole life. – and I’m 
very proud of his record.”

Revere has the second 
highest number of stu-
dents enrolled at Northeast 
among the 12 communities 
in the district. Mr. Jannino 
paved the way for many 
Revere students to attend 
the school. Graduates have 
gone on to enjoy successful 
careers in various trades or 
to attend college.

Elam works for a food 
service distributor. “I work 
with a lot of chefs, so I work 
with people who come from 
vocational education back-

See ELAM Page 6

See RHS GRADUATION Page 2

RHS “Social Distance” graduation to take place 
Tuesday, Aug. 11 at Harry Della Russo stadium

By Laura Plummer

The Winthrop Town 
Council met remotely on 
Aug. 4 for its regularly 
scheduled weekly meeting. 
In case you missed it, here 
are the highlights.

COVID-19
Dept. of Public Health 

(DPH) Director Meredith 
Hurley provided an update 
on COVID-19 cases in 
Winthrop. Since the start 
of the pandemic, Win-
throp has seen 306 positive 
COVID-19 cases, with 269 
in recovery, 13 in isolation 
and 24 deceased. Hurley 

said rates were slowing 
since the spike in July, and 
the town’s percent posi-
tive rate was the lowest it 
has been since the end of 
May. The town’s current 
3.41 percent positive rate is 
more evenly spread among 
individuals of all ages. DPH 
is currently prioritizing the 
safe reopening of schools.

In terms of reopening 
Town Hall and other town 
departments, Town Man-
ager Austin Faison said he 
is working to see how this 
could be done safely.

“The priority is the pub-
lic health issue,” he said. 
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Championship Physical Therapy, 57 Putnam Street, Winthrop
617 846-5609           www.winthropcpt.com           Fax: 617 539-0025

Championship Physical Therapy

We ARE reopenING Aug. 3We ARE reopenING Aug. 3rdrd

William J. Squires, PT  |  Kim Cash, MPT  |  Elizabeth Donovan, PTA

It’s Official!It’s Official!
28th  Year 

in Business!

The Vecchio Brothers, Jared and Michael are members of 
the Winthrop High School Class of 2020 and received their 
diplomas on July 24 during the commencement ceremony.
Jared is headed to UMass Amherst for computer sci-
ence.  Michael is headed to UMass Amherst Isenberg 
School of business.  They are members  of the National 
Honor Society and participated in several acts of communi-
ty service throughout all of their years of school, starting in 
kindergarten.  Shown in the photo are Jared on the left and 
Michael on the right.

COLLEGE BOUND

ART ON DISPLAY 
ON AUGUST 16

The Winthrop Art Asso-
ciation (WAA) is pleased 
to announce the ‘Museum 
Without Walls’ Street Art 
Exhibit at French Square in 
Winthrop Center. The Art 
will be presented later this 
month on the parking spac-
es created with the removal 
of French Square and will 
be a temporary enhance-
ment of the total area.  

Frank Costantino, WAA 
Artist Member and local 
resident proposed the idea 
to town officials and asked 
for the support of WAA.  
The ‘Museum Without 
Walls’ Exhibit’ will serve as 
a prototype for a larger ini-
tiative to paint other spaces 
and walls in Town, with the 
adaptation of Master Art-
works from any period or 
source chosen by our mem-
ber artists.  The goal of this 
art initiative is to attract vis-
itors and involve the artist 
community as we develop 
Winthrop as a strong visible 
presence for residents and 
visitors. 

The anticipated Paint 
Day will be on Sunday in 
August 16 (August 23 rain 
date) from 9 a.m. – 6 p.m. 
to minimize disruption for 
businesses and area res-
idents. The painters may 
take as long as needed to 
complete the work, but 
should finish their work no 
later than Sunday evening.  
Space distancing and face 
masks will be required.  Se-
lections will be made for 
the first round of the ‘Muse-
um Without Walls’ Exhibit 
with space assigned on a 
first selected basis.  A sec-
ond round of painting will 
be required to complete the 

Enjoying the great pizza at the Prince House of Pizza and the comedy at Giggles under the 
tent, Jim Nestor, Lynda DiMuro, Mary Jane Abery, Tina Baptista, Nancy Williams-Anderson, 
Alice Anderson and Gabe Baptista during last Wednesday’s annual fundraiser for the Win-
throp-based “Those Who Can for Those in Need.” See more photos on Page 14.

See CBD Page 8

By Kate Anslinger

Resident and local busi-
ness owner, Danielle Logan 
has had no shortage of chal-
lenges in her life. Shortly 
after she married the love 
of her life, Steve Logan, 
an emergency surgery due 
to Necrotizing Pancreatitis, 
brought Steve to the Inten-
sive Care Unit, followed by 
a six month stay in the hos-
pital. As Danielle watched 
Steve take a near-fatal turn, 
she stood by his side nurs-
ing him back to health. He 
currently has 20% of his 
pancreas intact and contin-
ues to endure severe health 
complications.

On July 2, just two 
weeks before her 37th birth-
day, Danielle’s role of care-
taker quickly switched to 
patient, when she received 

the news that she has stage 
3 breast cancer. When she 
started getting debilitating 
night sweats, she knew that 
something was awry in her 

body. She decided to stop 
taking her birth control with 
the hopes that the sweats 
would end, but within three 
weeks she found three 
lumps in her right breast 
and was told to come in for 
a scan immediately. 

“I knew something 
wasn’t right when the ul-
trasound technician asked 
if I wanted to schedule an 
appointment to see the sur-
geon before I even had my 
biopsy results.” 

Taking the technician’s 
advice, she scheduled an 
appointment with a surgeon 
before she had the results, 
then waited three days be-
fore receiving the call that 
she had three different 
forms of cancer in her right 
breast, one of which is in 

Logan Family faces adversity with a positive attitude

THOSE WHO CAN FOR THOSE IN NEED FUNDRAISER

See LOGAN FAMILY Page 3

Danielle Logan, after she 
cut her hair to prep for 
chemo treatments.

By Kate Anslinger

On Monday evening, 
the school committee made 
a unanimous decision to 
implement a hybrid mod-
el for learning in the fall. 
The hybrid model, which 
consists of both in-person 
and remote learning meets 
and exceeds the guidance 
for mask-wearing, prop-
er social distancing, hand 
washing, and cleaning and 
sanitization schedules. 

While districts through-
out the Commonwealth 
are considering different 
approaches to the hybrid 
model, Winthrop’s return 
to school task force has 
chosen option two, which 
will allow for two in-person 
days of learning, and three 
remote days for students in 

grades Pre-K through 12. 
Students will be broken up 
into cohorts, either blue or 
gold, and they will attend 
in-person lessons on ei-
ther Monday and Tuesdays 
of every week or Thurs-
days and Fridays of every 
week. Wednesdays will be 
reserved for cleaning the 
school buildings while all 
students work remotely. 
Siblings will be prioritized 
and placed in the same co-
horts when possible, to ease 
the burden on parents, and 
students with high needs 
will have the opportunity to 
attend in-classroom learn-
ing four days a week.

“There are pros and cons 
to each of the options and 
option two best fits the 

School Committee 
adopts hybrid learning 
model for fall 2020

See HYBRID LEARNING Page 3

Council hears updates on
COVID, library, school reopening

By Maxim Tamarov

It was Tuesday afternoon 
and two P. Gioioso & Sons 
construction vehicles were 
circling around Harold E. 
French Square, working 
on a segment of the Center 
Business District (CBD) 
construction project.

The CBD project, which 
aims to replace decaying in-
frastructure and upgrade the 
water main, sewer, drain, 
roadway, sidewalk, and 
streetscapes of the business 
district, is about a quarter 
of the way done. Slated for 
completion in late 2021, it 

has been a necessary nui-
sance for the adjacent shops 
and restaurants.

 “It definitely affects our 
business,” Shahid Mah-
mud, owner of Square Mar-
ket, said of the work being 
done outside his store. Be-
tween morning and 3 p.m., 
he said, “Nobody can get in 
here.”

Winthrop Chamber of 
Commerce Executive Di-
rector Betsy Shane said that 
the businesses that she’d 
spoken with, told her the 
construction company, P. 
Gioioso & Sons, Inc., was 
easy to work with and un-

CBD project a necessary 
nuisance to nearby businesses

derstanding of their needs. 
Other businesses in the 

area have not felt the effects 
of the CBD project because 
they already had seen a 
decrease in their business 
volume because of the 
Covid-19 pandemic. 

Such is the case with 
Roger Oliveira, owner of 
Winthrop Cafe. Covid-19 
hit his business hard, he 
said, so he was grateful for 
the CBD work happening 
when his business was al-
ready slow. Oliveira added 
that the CBD project would 
benefit his business direct-
ly. The cafe’s basement, he 
said, regularly flooded and 
he hoped the construction 
would put an end to that.

Oliveira also said that he 
hoped the end of construc-
tion would coincide with 
the pandemic running its 
course.

Work on the CBD proj-

By John Lynds

Last year, City Coun-
cilor Lydia Edwards was 
a champion of the recre-
ational marijuana shop in 
Maverick Square because it 
satisfied the city’s cannabis 
equity ordinance. 

However, because the 
Zoning Board of Appeals 
approved an adult use fa-
cility on Meridian Street 
that is now up and running, 
East Boston Bloom needed 
a variance from the zoning 
board because it was less 
than a half mile from Berk-
shire Roots on Meridian. 

While there are no state 
regulations of how close 
adult use facilities can be 
to one another the City of 
Boston adopted zoning that 
created a half mile buffer 
and prohibits two facilities 
from being within that half 
mile.

Many, including Ed-
wards, went to bat for East 
Boston Bloom and support-
ed the proposal because it 
met criteria for adult-use 
facilities in the neighbor-
hood as well as being ful-
ly owned and operated by 

Eastie residents that were 
majority Latino. 

While East Boston 
Bloom eventually got its 
variance from the ZBA it 
was a headache for all in-
volved and the owners still 
are awaiting final approval 
from the state. 

The issue with the two 
cannabis shops in Eastie 
shed light on some of the 
holes in the city ordinance 
like the half mile buffer rule 
as well as the host commu-
nity agreement process. 

Last week Edwards and 
Councilor Kim Janey filed 
amendments to Boston’s 
cannabis equity ordinance 
in an effort to bring trans-
parency to the munici-
pal approval process for 
marijuana businesses by 
changing the process for 
executing host community 
agreements. The Boston 
Cannabis Board adopted 
its final rules and regula-
tions on July 22. Under 
those rules and regulations, 
the host community agree-
ments are negotiated after 
approval by the BCB and 
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By John Lynds

The East Boston Neigh-
borhood Health Center’s 
(EBNHC) Let’s Get Mo-
vin East Boston Farmers 
Market has been safely in 
full swing for over a month 
now and according to EB-
NHC’s Program Coordina-
tor of Community Initia-
tives Nancy Slamet there 
have been some exciting 
new additions. 

While the East Boston 
Times previously reported 
that the Veronica Robles 
Cultural Center’s Danc-
ing Elotes experience has 
returned to the weekly 
Farmers Market in Central 
Square for another season, 
Slamet said EBNHC wel-

comed a new vendor last 
week. 

Slamet said Sherman 
& Cherie’s Beezy Bees 
will be on hand one or two 
Wednesdays a month offer-
ing honey, creams and lip 
balms.  

“Other great news is 
that Wicked Fresh Market 
Dollars from the City of 
Boston will be available to 
customers who come to our 
market over the next sev-
eral weeks,” said Slamet. 
“These dollars can be used 
to purchase fresh fruits 
and vegetables, and non 
–produce vendors will of-
fer deals where customers 
can receive market dollars 
when they buy their prod-
ucts.”

Another exciting addi-
tion that will kick off this 
month is online delivery 
from the Farmers Market. 

Using the WhatsGood 
app or website customers 
can order and pay for their 
produce and have it deliv-
ered straight to their homes. 
Customers can also use the 
app to place an order at the 
market and pick it up at the 
market’s pre-order pick-
up Tent on Border Street 
across from the Marshalls 
in Liberty Plaza. Slamet 
said payment with SNAP/
EBT will also be an option.

Slamet said the City of 
Boston Census Bureau staff 
will also be at the week-

Mail-in ballots 
for upcoming 
elections are
on their way 

 

By John Lynds

Despite President Don-
ald Trump voting by mail 
during elections in 2017, 
2018 and 2020, POTUS has 
spent the past week threat-
ening to sue states that will 
allow mail-in voting for 
this upcoming Presidential 
Election--falsely claiming 
it will lead to widespread 
election fraud. 

While Trump has even 
suggested the November 
election should be post-
poned, Boston is going for-
ward with sending residents 
‘vote by mail’ applications. 

At a press conference last 
week, Mayor Martin Walsh 
said that registered voters 
in East Boston and the rest 
of the city should expect to 
get a mail-in ballot applica-
tion in the mail this week, 
if they haven’t received one 
already. 

“This year, everyone can 
vote by a mail-in ballot,” 
said Walsh. “In the past, 
Massachusetts residents 
had to show that they had 
a disability, that their reli-

Mosquito 
spraying 
Monday in 
Eastie 

By John Lynds

With the COVID-19 
pandemic keeping most 
people at home, backyards 
have been sanctuaries for 
residents trying to enjoy the 
outdoors while still remain-
ing socially distanced. 

However, there’s been 
a nuisance all summer that 
has kept East Boston res-
idents from venturing out 
and enjoying their yards. 

Residents living near the 
beach and marshy areas in 
Orient Heights have com-
plained that mosquitoes are 
worse than ever this season. 

Many residents com-
plained that all hours of the 
day--morning, noon and 
night--mosquitoes were 
abundant and inflicting 
itchy bites on those trying 
to do yard work or enjoy a 
cookout with family mem-
bers. 

“I can’t even enjoy my 
yard,” said Orient Heights 

Edwards, Janey file amendment 
to city’s cannabis equity ordinance

What’s new at the 
Farmers Market? 

Online deliveries, Wicked Fresh Market Dollars and more

See MARKET Page 2

Farmer Dave’s has been a regular staple at the East Boston Farmers Market on Wednesdays 
in  Central Square.

By John Lynds

Dr. Jim Pedulla, Med-
ical Director, Neighbor-
hood PACE of East Bos-
ton Neighborhood Health 
Center (EBNHC), said this 
week although the inci-
dents of coronavirus has 
lessened since April and 
May in Massachusetts, it 
is still very present in the 
state, with hundreds of new 
cases every day. 

“It is thus very import-
ant that we continue to take 
every precaution to protect 
ourselves and others from 
the spread of this very con-
tagious virus,” said Pedulla. 

Dr. Pedulla said this is 

especially important for 
older adults, especially 
those older than 65,  who 
are at a much higher risk 
for becoming very sick or 
dying from infection. Oth-
er persons at high risk in-
clude--but are not excluded 
to--people with multiple 
chronic conditions such 
as cancer, chronic kidney 
disease, COPD (chronic 
obstructive pulmonary dis-
ease), transplant recipients, 
obesity, heart disease, or 
diabetes. 

In response to keeping 
the high risk population 
safe, EBNHC has launched 

EBNHC launches campaign for 
high risk COVID-19 patients

An EBNHC Medical Staff member conducts a Telehealth 
visit with a Health Center Patient.

Be on Guard

See EBNHC Page 3

By John Lynds

Last week over 100 Bos-
ton Teachers Union (BTU) 
members, including nurses 
and educators, joined a sit-
in protest at City Hall Pla-
za rejecting Superintendent 
Dr. Brenda Cassellius’s 
draft reopening plan she re-
cently submitted to the Bos-
ton School Committee. 

The BTU members 
were calling on Cassellius, 
Mayor Martin Walsh and 
city leaders to safely and 
equitably reopen schools 
for in-person instruction 
with verifiable assurance 
that proper COVID-19 
safeguards and facilities 
upgrades are in place. The 
nurses are also demanding 
“a seat at the table” to give 
meaningful feedback and 
input into reopening plans 

and decisions.  
“No students or staff 

should be asked to risk their 
lives or their loved ones by 
going back in person - not 
even under a hybrid plan 
- until all possible health 
and safety precautions are 
addressed and verified,” 
said BTU President Jessica 
Tang. “The District should 
work with educators, es-
pecially our school nurses, 
to plan and prepare for a 
reopening that is safe, eq-
uitable and healthy for ev-
eryone.”

According to the BTU 
the draft reopening plans 
provided by BPS does not 
meet the standards neces-
sary to ensure the safety 
of Boston school facilities, 
adequate staffing and sup-
plies, and comprehensive 
guidance for families and 

school personnel regard-
ing COVID-19. Reopening 
plans must be guided by 
health and safety consid-
erations and led by health 
care experts.

 “Overall, the district 
must be transparent in all 
aspects of assessing and 
planning for safety in the 
schools,” said Jonathan 
Haines, BTU member 
and nurse. “How can fam-
ilies decide whether or 
not to send their children 
to school, if they don’t 
even know how it’s being 
cleaned?” 

More than 100 Boston 
Teachers Union nurses are 
responsible for the health 
and safety of all 55,000 
BPS students. These health 
care professionals were left 
out of the reopening plan’s 

School nurses reject reopening plan

See SCHOOLS Page 6
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PHOTO BY CINDY WEISBART

Volunteers holding posters of stories from residents in danger of eviction due to the 
COVID-19 epidemic in front of Chelsea City Hall as part of an action in support of MA 
Senate Bill S. 2785’s Right to Counsel for tenants in legal disputes with landlords. The mat-
tresses on the ground symbolize a looming eviction crisis: “We won’t let this become the 
new normal!,” said Executive Director Gladys Vega about potential widespread homeless-
ness.

PHOTO BY CINDY WEISBART

Volunteers Jessica Armijo (left) and Yudalys Escobar (right) talk on their phones around 
the delivery truck that brings fresh food to the Chelsea Collaborative on
Broadway earlier this summer. The photo is part of a collection of photos taken by pho-
tographer Cindy Weisbart, who was drawn to the city during the pandemic via communi-
ty relief services in Somerville and Jamaica Plain.  See more photos on Page 11.

Wynn Resorts 
believes 
Encore has 
more demand 
than allowed

By Seth Daniel

With Encore Boston Har-
bor closed for all of the sec-
ond quarter this year, it was 
to be expected that the earn-
ings report call on Tuesday 
afternoon would be grim, 
but CEO Matt Maddox did 
have one high-point about 
Encore – saying there was 
more demand in Boston 
than they were able to yet 
provide due to COVID-19 
restrictions.

Encore closed down 
just before the end of the 
first quarter in March, 
and then remained closed 
through the second quarter 
– so there were literally no 
earnings and the resort lost 
$53.8 million during the 
quarter. That didn’t include 
the expenditures through 
the quarter to pay employ-
ees their regular wages and 
benefits, which amount-
ed to $19.3 million over 
quarter. That amount was a 
commitment made by Mad-
dox at the closure of the re-
sort, and continued through 
mid-June.

That said, since opening 
on July 12 – which is in 
the third quarter – he said 
there is more demand than 
the state will allow them 
to provide due to tough 
COVID-19 restrictions.

“Total volumes are off 
and probably dispropor-
tionately in Massachusetts 
compared to some jurisdic-
tions because of the very 
tough restrictions in place,” 
said Maddox. “As an ex-
ample, Craps and Roulette 
are still not open…and the 
number of positions at the 
gaming tables are restrict-
ed. We are working with 
the Gaming Commission 
on that. I do think there is 
more demand and demand 
for future growth in the 
market and it is limited by 
our continued restrictions 
the market.”

Craig Billings, Wynn 
CFO, said he believes they 
can break even at Encore 
in the coming third quarter, 
especially given their re-
ductions in costs and staff-
ing.

“We can obviously break 
even in this environment,” 
he said. “As the volume 
comes back, we believe 
we’ll have a positive (earn-
ings), especially with re-
ducing costs. A good chunk 
of what we’ve done (with 
costs) is more permanent in 
nature and we won’t open 
up anything unless it’s rev-
enue generating.”

The report indicated that 
since opening on July 12, 
slot handles are up com-
pared to the 4th quarter in 

CHELSEA IN BLACK AND WHITE

By Seth Daniel 

State leaders have 
moved to provide some 
positive certainty this week 
in one of the most uncertain 
City and School Budget 
years on record – hopeful-
ly staving off potential job 
cuts and preserving school 
positions that have been 
feared during the first two 
months of the fiscal year.

In a joint announcement 
from the State Senate, the 
State House of Represen-

tatives and Gov. Charlie 
Baker’s Office, the State 
Government offered up the 
first indication of where 
numbers might be for Lo-
cal Aid and School Fund-
ing (known as Chapter 70). 
The numbers are very pos-
itive considering what was 
expected, with all cities 
and school districts assured 
level funding and a pot of 
money available to ad-
dress inflationary costs so 
that level funding does not 
mean a cut in the budget.

In Chelsea, this means 
that Local Aid will be level 
funded at $8.721 million, 
and there is also a pot of 
money to accommodate 
inflationary increases. In 
Chelsea, the Council passed 
a budget expecting up to 
a 30 percent cut in Local 
Aid – prompting spending 
from Rainy Day Funds and 
reductions in services over 
the first two months of the 
fiscal year (beginning on 

By Seth Daniel

Cindy Weisbart didn’t 
know much at all about 
Chelsea prior to COVID-19, 
but like many with a cam-
era, she was drawn to the 
city as it struggled mighti-
ly with COVID-19 and job 
loss and hunger.

Yet, Weisbart wasn’t 
just looking to document 
the human condition, she 
was looking to participate 

and find a slice of human-
ity. There were more than a 
few slices she found in the 
end.

“When Governor Bak-
er’s COVID closure orders 
were extended this spring, I 
began to think about what 
the new economy was go-
ing to look like -  how and 
which small businesses 
would be able to sprout up 
from the disruption of the 
old way of doing things,” 

she said. “My parents were 
small business owners who 
were not able to adapt their 
business model to the new 
world of ‘the malls’ in the 
1980s.  Now I began to in-
vestigate how communities 
were supporting each other 
in this time of unprecedent-
ed uncertainty and little 
government investment in 
2020.” 

Weisbart is a high school 

Capturing Help:  Photographer drawn 
to Chelsea looked for hope, helpers

State leaders assure cities on 
budget numbers, school funding

See PHOTOS Page10

By Seth Daniel

A virtual debate has been 
agreed to by all four can-
didates in the two Chelsea 
state representative races, 
with GreenRoots conduct-
ing the debate with a host of 
collaborators on Aug. 13 at 
6 p.m. online.

The forum will featured 
State Rep. Dan Ryan and 
Candidate (and City Coun-
cillor) Damali Vidot for 
the district representing 
Charlestown and Chelsea. It 
will also feature State Rep. 
Candidate Joe Gravellese 
and State Rep. Candidate 
(and Revere city councillor) 
Jessica Giannino for the 
district representing Prat-
tville, Revere and part of 
Saugus.

“While this election 
season feels very different 
given the COVID-19 pre-
cautions, we feel it is an 
important opportunity to 
discuss issues of concern 
facing Chelsea with the 
candidates who are running 
for the two State Repre-
sentative seats in Chelsea,” 
said GreenRoots Director 
Roseann Bongiovanni. “All 
of the candidates have com-
mitted to participate and we 
have a number of co-spon-
sors. I believe the forum 
will be informative and en-
gaging and will touch upon 
real issues impacting Chel-

sea residents’ lives.”
Some of the co-sponsors 

include the Chelsea Record, 
TND, Chelsea Collabora-
tive and others.

Giannino said she is 
looking forward to partic-
ipating in the GreenRoots 
forum.

“I’m very much look-
ing forward to next week’s 
GreenRoots forum,” said 
Giannino. “Representing 
my community on envi-
ronmental injustices is one 
of the reasons I became in-
volved in politics in the first 
place. From introducing the 
motion to ban single-use 
plastic bags in Revere to 
being a founding member 
of the Alliance for Health 
and Environment to being 
extremely vocal about the 
lack of accountability from 
the region’s biggest pol-
luter, Wheelabrator -- my 
constituents know that I am 
headstrong and will contin-
ue to work diligently to im-
prove their overall quality 
of life.”

Candidate Gravellese 
said he was thankful he 
could bring his message di-
rectly to the voters of Chel-
sea.

“I’m looking forward to 
the opportunity to partici-
pate,” he said. “I’m thank-
ful GreenRoots is working 

See BUDGET  Page 2

Walk-in Graduation 
today and tomorrow

Though no one is technically invited, Chelsea High 
Class of 2020 members who have registered with the 
schools will hold their in-person walking graduation 
on Thursday and Friday, Aug. 6 and 7.

Members of the Class of 2020 had their regular 
graduation in June cancelled due to COVID-19 re-
strictions, but were able to have a Virtual Graduation 
in July. However, students fought for the right to have 
a walk-in graduation if the data allowed it. After some 
study, it was deemed safe to be able to have a walk-in 
graduation in August.

Students registered for appointments, and were able 
to bring six family members to share in the fun. They 
get to walk across the stage, get their diploma and then 
have a family photo taken.

Candidates in both state rep. 
races agree to online debate

LOOKING AT POLITICS

See ENCORE  Page 2

See DEBATE Page 2

By Seth Daniel

School configurations 
come in hundreds of dif-
ferent ways this year, and 
Chelsea Public Schools 
(CPS) will be no differ-
ent – proposing a preferred 
re-opening plan to the 
School Committee on July 
30 that includes a five-day 
hybrid model with the op-
tion of also going fully on-
line.

Supt. Almi Abeyta has 
said there will be choices 
for parents to make, and 
ahead of Monday’s submis-
sion to the state Department 
of Elementary and Second-
ary Education (DESE), she 
laid out three required plans 
to the School Committee 
and explained a preferred 
option.

“This document serves as 
a preliminary plan for a safe 

return to in-person learning 
via a hybrid model or con-
tinued remote learning for 
all students in the Chelsea 
Public Schools,” she wrote. 
“As we created this plan, 
please know that safety is 
of the utmost importance 
for us in the Chelsea Public 
Schools; we are committed 
to ensuring our students and 
staff return safely to school 
in the fall of 2020.  We are 
excited to welcome our stu-
dents back to school and 
recognize that significant 
adjustments to our existing 
practices and protocols will 
need to be made to keep stu-
dents and families safe and 
to ensure a positive learning 
experience for all.”

The preferred option will 
give parents a tough choice 
to make, whether to keep 

Chelsea Schools present 
preferred plan for opening 
with online-only option

See SCHOOL  Page 5
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NO MORE WAITING IN LINE 
 

Why wait in line at the Registry of Motor Vehicles  
when you can insure and register your vehicle at the 
same place? At the Francis J. LaRovere Insurance 

Agency, Inc. you can insure and register your 
vehicle at the same location. We offer issuance of 

license plates, transfer of registrations, and renewal 
of registrations to all of our valued clientele, even 

after the Registry is closed and on Saturdays. Please 
call today to schedule an appointment. 

 

F.J. LaRovere Insurance Agency, Inc. 
492 Broadway 

Everett, MA 02149 
 

617-387-9700 
 

Open Mon-Fri 8am-6pm, Sat 9am-1pm 
 

Check out our NEW website!  
www.larovere.com  

Quote your policy online! 
 

For the latest news in Everett that you need to know, check 

everettindependent.com

wvv

617-387-7466 | 564 Broadway, Everett   |  sabatino-ins.com all types of insurance!

we speak
• español
• portuguêse
• italiano

sabatino 
insurance agency

Rocco Longo

Please call us! Please call us! 
We’re here for You!We’re here for You!

• auto • home • rental • flood • business • commercial
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See CELL Page 2

By Cary Shuman

Sunday morning at Ev-
erett Stadium Chuck Leo 
was doing what he has done 
for the better part of five 
decades: instructing youths 
about the finer points of 
football.

Leo, Crimson Tide Pop 
Warner’s director of foot-
ball, is leading instructional 
clinics on Sundays from 10 
a.m. to noon at Everett Vet-
erans Memorial Stadium.

Leo is beginning his 
42nd consecutive year of 
affiliation with Everett Pop 
Warner football. It can be 

stated without reservation 
that he is the Bill Belichick 

Chuck Leo was the first 
to arrive on the field to 
get things ready for the 
players. The first game is 
scheduled for Mid Septem-
ber.

Staff Report

Just a few short weeks 
ago, signs of activity and 
excitement returned to the 
Everett High School cam-
pus as the Crimson Tide 
Marching Band became 
the first district-approved 
organization to reassem-
ble amidst the nationwide 
COVID-19 pandemic. 

Although their under-
takings are going on inside 
a well-protected “Band 
Bubble,” the word is out 
and the enthusiasm behind 

this project is something 
the entire community can 
appreciate during such 
trying times. What began 
on July 1 as a multi-week 
online launch process, has 
now become a refreshing 
new reality for many of 
Everett’s students. Sever-
al weeks into the process, 
the Staff boasts nothing but 
smooth sailing and encour-
aging results. We reached 
out to Band Director Gene 
O’Brien and Assistant Band 
Director Mark Sachetta re-
garding the details of this 

remarkable new develop-
ment, hoping they could 
share a bit more about the 
Kick-Off, the process of re-
turning to a “new normal,” 
and the unparalleled chal-
lenges they face in taking 
this risk in a time of great 
apprehension across the 
country.

According to Assistant 
Band Director Mark Sa-
chetta, it’s been an exhila-
rating three weeks and it’s 
creating an extraordinary 

Resurrecting the Music
EHS band finds safe way to move into uncertain fall season

See BAND Page 8

More than a lion’s share
Leo has been 
instrumental in 
Everett’s Pop 
Warner prowess

See LEO  Page 7

By Seth Daniel

Everett heroics don’t 
necessarily have to happen 
in Everett, and that’s just 
the story that unfolded in 
Lincoln, NH, last month 
when (Temp.) Fire Capt. 
Jim Collins and his high 
school classmate, Tracy 
Bolster, were in the same 
place at the same time and 
played key roles in saving 
the life of a Connecticut 
man who crashed his mo-
torcycle and was trapped in 

a life-threatening situation.
“We did go to high school 

together at Everett High,” 
said Collins. “I didn’t know 
it right there at the time, giv-
en the situation, but when 
we were doing this, I think 
she mentioned it to me.”

Said Bolster, “I thought 
I recognized Jim and his 
wife, Jodi, when we start-
ed working together to 
save the man. I asked them 
where they were from and 
they said Boston. I said, 
‘How about Everett?’ They 

looked at me really weird 
and I said that I think I went 
to high school with them. 
We laughed about it and it 
was so amazing. Growing 
up and living in Everett, I al-
ways see people that I went 
to high school with. My 
kids make fun of me for it. 
It’s like this long-standing 
joke. When we were walk-
ing away from the scene, I 
told my son, ‘Guess what?’ 
He said, ‘Oh, did you go to 

When tragedy strikes…
Everett people step in to help

See HELP Page 12

Mayor Carlo DeMaria (second from right) presented citations on Tuesday morning to three 
folks who helped save the life of a man who wrecked his motorcycle in New Hampshire. 
Tracy Bolster, Melodie Rivera and Temp. Fire Capt. Jim Collins were all coincidentally in the 
same place at the same time and played key roles in extricating and tending to the man 
last month. Ironically, Bolster and Collins went to high school together.

With Band Director Gene O’Brien’s hat in the forefront, the Everett High School Band 
drumline takes its place at rehearsal this week. The EHS Band is the first student activ-
ity approved to return for the upcoming school year and it was done with the strictest 
standards in place and very careful thought that started in April. Directors O’Brien and 
Mark Sachetta said they are one of the few high school marching bands to be approved to 
return to playing. Attendance and interest has been at an all-time high after three weeks 
of rehearsals.

By Seth Daniel

With Encore Boston Har-
bor closed for all of the sec-
ond quarter this year, it was 
to be expected that the earn-
ings report call on Tuesday 
afternoon would be grim, 
but CEO Matt Maddox did 
have one high-point about 
Encore – saying there was 
more demand in Boston 
than they were able to yet 
provide due to COVID-19 
restrictions.

Encore closed down just 
before the end of the first 
quarter in March, and then 
remained closed through 
the second quarter – so there 
were literally no earnings 
and the resort lost $53.8 mil-
lion during the quarter. That 
didn’t include the expendi-
tures through the quarter to 
pay employees their regular 
wages and benefits, which 
amounted to $19.3 million 
over quarter. That amount 
was a commitment made 
by Maddox at the closure 
of the resort, and continued 
through mid-June.

That said, since opening 
on July 12 – which is in 
the third quarter – he said 
there is more demand than 
the state will allow them 

to provide due to tough 
COVID-19 restrictions.

“Total volumes are off 
and probably disproportion-
ately in Massachusetts com-
pared to some jurisdictions 
because of the very tough 
restrictions in place,” said 
Maddox. “As an example, 
Craps and Roulette are still 
not open…and the number 
of positions at the gaming 
tables are restricted. We are 
working with the Gaming 
Commission on that. I do 
think there is more demand 
and demand for future 
growth in the market and it 
is limited by our continued 
restrictions the market.”

Craig Billings, Wynn 
CFO, said he believes they 
can break even at Encore 
in the coming third quarter, 
especially given their reduc-
tions in costs and staffing.

“We can obviously break 
even in this environment,” 
he said. “As the volume 
comes back, we believe 
we’ll have a positive (earn-
ings), especially with re-
ducing costs. A good chunk 
of what we’ve done (with 
costs) is more permanent in 
nature and we won’t open 

Wynn Resorts believes 
Encore has more 
demand than allowed

See ENCORE Page 2

Everett Police, 
Pressley differ 
on police 
in schools

By Seth Daniel

The City’s federal law-
makers and Everett elected 
officials – including Police 
Chief Steven Mazzie – are 
citing tremendous differ-
ences on a proposal to end 
funding for police officers in 
the schools, a program in op-
eration since the 1990s and 
known as the School Re-
source Officer (SROs).

Last week, Congress-
woman Ayanna Pressley, 
joined by other colleagues 
in the House, and U.S. Sen. 
Elizabeth Warren filed a bill 
to end funding for school-
based police, and use the 
money for counselors, social 
workers, nurses and mental 
health professionals instead.

The bill was filed with 
comments about “demilita-
rizing the schools,” some-
thing the chief, and Mayor 
Carlo DeMaria took excep-
tion to as they have had a 
long record of successful 
youth relationship building 
within that program and oth-
er school-based police pro-
grams.

“Every student should 
be able to learn in a setting 
free from fear,” said Con-
gresswoman Pressley. “But 
for too many young peo-
ple—particularly Black and 
brown students, immigrant 
students, students with dis-
abilities, LGBTQ+ students 
and other historically mar-
ginalized students—the very 
presence of police officers in 
schools increases the likeli-
hood that they will be crim-
inalized and put on a path to 
confinement for everyday 
childhood behavior. Instead 
of criminalizing our students 
and funding an ever growing 
police presence in our public 
schools, it’s time to finally 
invest in the critical staff like 

Verizon Wireless 
sues City 
Council for 
denial of two 
5G cell nodes

By Seth Daniel

After a long and conten-
tious battle on cell phone 
towers, the Everett City 
Council is getting discon-
nected.

Last week, Verizon Wire-
less filed a two-count law-
suit in Federal Court against 
the City Council for denying 
two cell notes on Woodlawn 
and Vaughan Streets at its 
June 8 meeting – a 10-0 vote 
in denial of the 5G nodes 
that Verizon contends vio-
lates federal law.

Verizon is calling on the 
court to vacate the denial, 
and to institute an approval 
and permit for the compa-
ny to install the two 5G cell 
nodes.

Cell towers, nodes and 
antennae are a constant 
topic of conversation at the 
City Council and have eat-

Your Service is needed by our Thousands of readers
Starting September through November

Advertise in our papers at a rate that can’t be beat! 

Call (781) 485-0588 or email your advertising rep to get started

ACTUAL SIZE

GET 12 WEEKS OF 
EYES ON YOUR AD

CHOOSE FROM SIX 
COMMUNITIES TO ADVERTISE IN!

Don’t miss out on our 
Professional Service 

Directory Special!

ONLY ONLY 
$$100100
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MARIO REAL ESTATE
SELLERS

Call us NOW for a free confidential market analysis of your home!
We have preapproved Clients looking to buy!

www.century21mario.com
Si Parla Italiano • Se Habla Espanol

Falo Portuguese• Chúng tôi nói tiếng Việt

HELP
WE NEED HOMES 

TO SELL!!
CALL US NOW!!

CHELSEA
2 Family 1st Floor has 2 levels w/2 baths, 

H/W Floors, Lg Lot, Lots of Parking Won’t 
Last! #106G $550’s

EAST BOSTON COMING SOON
Gorgeous 2Br 2 Bath Condos, H/W Floors, 
C/AC, Quartz, SS Bosch Appliances, Plus 

Garage Parking!
Call for Details!

WINTHROP - RENT
For Rent – Prime Center Loc. w/ Full Basement, 
Ideal for Retail, Medical, Day Care, $2,900/mo

Call for Details
Linda 617-306-9605

WINTHROP
Mixed Use Commercial Plus 3 Residential, 

6 Car Parking, Great for Investors! 
#130S $949,000

WINTHROP
Lovely 7 Rm, 3 Br, 2 Bath Home, H/W Floors, 

Mod Kitchen, F.P. 
Beautiful Detail, 

Easy walk to Beach 
& Shops! 

Won't Last 
$485,000

WINTHROP
Amazing 3 Br 2 Bath Home, Open Kitchen Liv-
ing Area w Cathedral Ceiling, Mod Kit/w Corian 

Counters SS Refrig. Fireplace LV Oversized 
finished basement, C/

AC, Deck with IG 
Pool Extremely well 

maintained home 
Must See! Won’t 
Last! $499,900

SALE PENDING

EAST BOSTON
ORIENT HEIGHTS

Location Location! Bungalow style 
1 family, 3 Brs Full Dr, H/W Floors, 

Gorgeous detail throughout

WINTHROP
Hard to Find! A Vacant lot (over 5,000 s.f.) with 

a foundation on it! Also has a 2 story garage.
 Great for Builders, or Make your own 

Dream home!  #455P $275K

EAST BOSTON 
GREENWAY LOCATION!

Mod 1 Br Condo, New kitchen, SS Appl, 
Quartz Counters! H/W Floors, Steps to T 

& Greenway! $329,900

SALE PENDING

REVERE - WEST
2 Family, Great Move in Condition! Custom 

Cabinets, New Bath, Roof, C/AC, H/W Floors, 
Quartz, SS Appl, Too Much to List! $629,000

• 100 Gal. Minimum  • 24 Hour Service
CALL FOR DAILY LOW PRICE

Per 
Gallon

$2.55  
Price subject 
to change 

without 
notice

TRASH 
NOTICE

Due to the president's 
Day Holiday, on Monday, 
February 19th , 2018 Trash 
will be delayed by one day.
Capitol Waste Services, Inc.

Our Offices will be 
OPEN

Monday, February 19th

President’s Day
9AM – 5PM

Thomas Boyan, Sr

Marie Butera

Richard Buttiglieri

Theresa Conte

Dr. Adrian Costanza

Dorothy Cordaro

Gerardo Iannuzzi

Patricia Muse

Paul Penta, Jr. 

Antonetta Salamone

Obituaries Pages 8 + 9

See NEWS BRIEFS, Page 2

$1.5 MILLION FOR 
NORTHERN STRAND 
COMMUNITY TRAIL

The Executive Office of 
Energy and Environmental 
Affairs has approved a $1.5 
million grant regarding the 
development of the Northern 
Strand Community Trail led 
by a Revere on the Move part-
ner organization, Bike to the 
Sea. 

Revere has a one-mile 
stretch in North Revere. The 
Northern Strand Community 
Trail has been in development 
for over 20 years. The North 
Revere segment is a major 
part in the project that creates 
a continuous 7.5-mile rail trail 
running from West Everett, 
through Malden and Revere 
to the Saugus River and soon 
into Lynn. The North Revere 
segment allows users to en-
joy spectacular views of the 
Rumney Marsh. 

The funding, awarded 
through the Executive Office 
of Energy and Environmental 
Affairs’ (EEA) Gateway City 
Parks Program, enables the 
design of the trail, develop-
ment of bid-ready construc-
tion documents, and receipt 
of all necessary construction 
permits. When completed, the 
trail will span 10 miles and 

See DeLEO Page 3

REVERE RECREATION HOSTS PAINT 
& SKATE NIGHT AT CRONIN RINK

Joseph Arrigo was all smiles at the Revere Recreation Paint & 
Skate Night on Feb. 10 at the Cronin Skating Rink in Revere. 
Please see more photos on Page 10.

By Sue Ellen Woodcock

For years the abutters of 
Route 1 have put up with the 
noise from millions of cars, 
and now some city councillors 
want to have Mayor Brian Ar-
rigo contact the MassDOT to 
install barriers along Route 1 
between Route 16 and Cope-
land Circle.

Ward 5 Councillor Charles 
Patch, Ward 4 Councillor 
Patrick Keefe and Ward 1 
Councillor Joanne McKen-
na teamed up on a motion at 
last last week’s council meet-
ing. Patch said he and the late 

Councillor Robert Haas Jr. 
tried to get barriers installed 
in 2011 and received no re-
sponse.

“We should get more re-
spect from the state and fed-
eral government,” Patch said..

Keefe noted that more af-
fluent communities are often 
granted sound barriers.

Ward 2 Councillor Ira No-
voselsky pointed out that Sau-
gus got barriers along Route 
1 installed along a new ball 
field.

“It’s a quality-of-life is-
sue,” he said.

Barriers are easily seen 

Have you ever had an idea 
for how you could make im-
provements to the Revere 
community? So have the ap-
plicants to the mini-grant pro-
grams hosted by Revere on 
the Move and the Alcohol, To-
bacco and Other Drugs Task 
Force; and this time, these 
ideas are going to become a 
reality.

Every year a group of Re-
vere residents and institution-
al leaders meet together to 
select the awardees of mini-
grants offered to the public 
through the community-led 
organizations, Revere on the 
Move and the Alcohol, Tobac-
co, and Other Drugs (ATOD) 

Task Force. Both the ATOD 
Task Force and Revere on the 
Move are initiatives of the 
MGH Revere CARES Coa-
lition. Revere on the Move 
is additionally co-led by the 
Healthy Community Initia-
tives Office at the City of Re-
vere.

This year over $20,000 
was awarded to fund ideas to 
make Revere a healthier place 
to work, to play, and to raise 
a family. The Revere on the 
Move mini-grant program 
offered $10,605 in funding 
for permanent changes, pro-
gram implementation, and 
youth-led projects that would 
help prevent or reduce obe-

sity in children and adults. 
The ATOD Task Force fund-
ed projects totaling $9,500 to 
reduce youth substance use, 
improve their mental health, 
and increase opportunities for 
positive youth engagement.

In addition to the mini-
grants already funded, Revere 
on the Move has extended 
their permanent change and 
program mini-grant appli-
cations to Sunday, March 4. 
Up to $1,395 is available for 
ideas that make it easier to 
eat healthy and be active for 
all. The application is open 

Revere's TND
receives $50,000
state grant for jobs

Special to The Journal

Monday morning the Bak-
er-Polito Administration 
awarded $500,000 to nine 
projects through the Urban 
Agenda Grant Program. The 
Revere arm of The Neigh-
borhood Developers (TND) 
was one group given $50,000 
in funding to help establish 
workforce development ser-
vices in Revere to support lo-
cal residents to acquire newly 
created jobs.

Lt. Gov. Karyn Polito along 
with Housing and Economic 
Development Secretary Jay 
Ash came to Revere City Hall 
to present the check to the 
Neighborhood Developers.

“Our administration under-
stands the importance of local 
leadership and its impact on 
the lives of residents,” said 
Lt. Governor Karyn Polito. 
“The Urban Agenda Grant 
Program relies on the strong 
partnerships between local 
government, non-profits and 

the business community that 
are critical to fostering eco-
nomic success and building 
stronger neighborhoods in ev-
ery region in Massachusetts.”

Revere is rebuilding its 
economic and employment 
base by utilizing large-scale 
and high value assets includ-
ing Suffolk Downs, Wonder-
land, a soon-to-close NECCO 
plant, and the MassDevelop-
ment TDI Waterfront District.

The program seeks to un-
lock community-driven re-
sponses to local obstacles, 
and promote economic devel-
opment opportunities through 
partnership-building, problem 
solving, and shared account-
ability in urban centers. The 
competitive awards offer flex-
ible funding for local efforts 
that bring together commu-
nity stakeholders to pursue 
economic development ini-
tiatives. These awards will 
fund projects in Boston, Clin-

Real estate values continue to be strong in Revere

Lt. Gov. Karyn Polito, Ann Houston of The Neighborhood Developers, State Rep. RoseLee Vincent, 
Bob O' Brien of Revere Economic Department, Mayor Brian Arrigo and Secretary of Housing and 
Ecomonic Development  Jay Ash at the announcement of the Urban Agenda Grant Program on 
Monday morning in the Revere City Council Chambers.

By Sue Ellen Woodcock

The Revere real estate mar-
ket in 2017 was definitely a 
good one with higher prices 
for homes than in 2016, but 
a drop in the number of new 
listings, making home-buying 
an adventure.

“These are the highest pric-
es we’ve seen in the last eight 
years,” said Maureen Celata, 
owner/broker of MCelata Real 
Estate. “And 2018 is going to 
be another banner year. Inven-
tory is low now, but everyone 
is looking to the spring.”

According to figures from 
the Massachusetts Associa-
tion of Realtors, the median 
sales prices was $376,250, 
a 4.9 increase over prices in 
2016.

Homes also were also on 
the market 41 days, a 26.8 
percent increase over the 56 

days on the market in 2016.
The number of listings in 

2017 also dropped to 265, 
10.8 percent down from 297 
in 2016. The good news for 
sellers is that the original list-
ing price was matched 100 
percent of the time.

The condominium mar-
ket saw similar trends with 
the median sales price at 
$315,000, up 16.7 percent 
over 2016. Days on the mar-
ket also dropped from 67 in 
2016 to 47 days on the market

“Inventory is low now and 
everyone is looking toward 
the spring,” Celata said

The rental market is also 
strong with rents ranging from 
$1,200 to $3,000. Cleat noted 
that if someone is paying big 
rent they just might be capable 
of buying and taking advan-
tage of first-time homebuyers 
programs.

“2017 was a fantastic year 
to be in real estate,” said Joe 
Mario of Century 21 Ma-
rio Real Estate. “There’s a 
lot of confidence and equity 
in homes. For 35 years now 
it’s been positive. Now is the 
time to sell. Revere is getting 
the overflow from the Boston 
market and people are moving 
to Revere.

Mario said Revere is desir-
able because of its proximity 
to Boston, and it’s a hidden 
gem with a beautiful beach.

Mario is looking forward 
to the spring market, drawing 
from Boston and surrounding 
communities. He added that 
the Revere School system is 
also a draw for buyers.

“It all adds to the future 
growth of Revere,” he said.

See MINI GRANTS Page 3

See  TND GRANT , Page 3
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REVERE DENTISTRY AND BRACES
General and Cosmetic Dentistry for Adults and Children

370 Broadway • 781-629-9093 • Offers.RevereDentistryAndBraces.com Your Ad HereCall 781 485 0588

Thursday, August 6, 2020
Th e Ly n n Jo u r n a L

Black Cyan Magenta Yellow

VOLUME 19, No. 41

WEDNESDAY
February 14, 2018

INDEPENDENT
N E W S P A P E R  G R O U P

YOUR HOMETOWN  NEWSPAPER SINCE 1881

REVERE JOURNAL  

INDEX
Editorial 4

Police News 16

Sports 11

Classifieds	 18-19

DEATHS

            (617)569-6044   (877)765-3221

MARIO REAL ESTATE
SELLERS

Call us NOW for a free confidential market analysis of your home!
We have preapproved Clients looking to buy!

www.century21mario.com
Si Parla Italiano • Se Habla Espanol

Falo Portuguese• Chúng tôi nói tiếng Việt

HELP
WE NEED HOMES 
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CALL US NOW!!

CHELSEA
2 Family 1st Floor has 2 levels w/2 baths, 

H/W Floors, Lg Lot, Lots of Parking Won’t 
Last! #106G $550’s

EAST BOSTON COMING SOON
Gorgeous 2Br 2 Bath Condos, H/W Floors, 
C/AC, Quartz, SS Bosch Appliances, Plus 

Garage Parking!
Call for Details!

WINTHROP - RENT
For Rent – Prime Center Loc. w/ Full Basement, 
Ideal for Retail, Medical, Day Care, $2,900/mo

Call for Details
Linda 617-306-9605

WINTHROP
Mixed Use Commercial Plus 3 Residential, 

6 Car Parking, Great for Investors! 
#130S $949,000

WINTHROP
Lovely 7 Rm, 3 Br, 2 Bath Home, H/W Floors, 

Mod Kitchen, F.P. 
Beautiful Detail, 

Easy walk to Beach 
& Shops! 

Won't Last 
$485,000

WINTHROP
Amazing 3 Br 2 Bath Home, Open Kitchen Liv-
ing Area w Cathedral Ceiling, Mod Kit/w Corian 

Counters SS Refrig. Fireplace LV Oversized 
finished basement, C/

AC, Deck with IG 
Pool Extremely well 

maintained home 
Must See! Won’t 
Last! $499,900

SALE PENDING

EAST BOSTON
ORIENT HEIGHTS

Location Location! Bungalow style 
1 family, 3 Brs Full Dr, H/W Floors, 

Gorgeous detail throughout

WINTHROP
Hard to Find! A Vacant lot (over 5,000 s.f.) with 

a foundation on it! Also has a 2 story garage.
 Great for Builders, or Make your own 

Dream home!  #455P $275K

EAST BOSTON 
GREENWAY LOCATION!

Mod 1 Br Condo, New kitchen, SS Appl, 
Quartz Counters! H/W Floors, Steps to T 

& Greenway! $329,900

SALE PENDING

REVERE - WEST
2 Family, Great Move in Condition! Custom 

Cabinets, New Bath, Roof, C/AC, H/W Floors, 
Quartz, SS Appl, Too Much to List! $629,000

• 100 Gal. Minimum  • 24 Hour Service
CALL FOR DAILY LOW PRICE

Per 
Gallon

$2.55  
Price subject 
to change 

without 
notice

TRASH 
NOTICE

Due to the president's 
Day Holiday, on Monday, 
February 19th , 2018 Trash 
will be delayed by one day.
Capitol Waste Services, Inc.

Our Offices will be 
OPEN

Monday, February 19th

President’s Day
9AM – 5PM

Thomas Boyan, Sr

Marie Butera

Richard Buttiglieri

Theresa Conte

Dr. Adrian Costanza

Dorothy Cordaro

Gerardo Iannuzzi

Patricia Muse

Paul Penta, Jr. 

Antonetta Salamone

Obituaries Pages 8 + 9

See NEWS BRIEFS, Page 2

$1.5 MILLION FOR 
NORTHERN STRAND 
COMMUNITY TRAIL

The Executive Office of 
Energy and Environmental 
Affairs has approved a $1.5 
million grant regarding the 
development of the Northern 
Strand Community Trail led 
by a Revere on the Move part-
ner organization, Bike to the 
Sea. 

Revere has a one-mile 
stretch in North Revere. The 
Northern Strand Community 
Trail has been in development 
for over 20 years. The North 
Revere segment is a major 
part in the project that creates 
a continuous 7.5-mile rail trail 
running from West Everett, 
through Malden and Revere 
to the Saugus River and soon 
into Lynn. The North Revere 
segment allows users to en-
joy spectacular views of the 
Rumney Marsh. 

The funding, awarded 
through the Executive Office 
of Energy and Environmental 
Affairs’ (EEA) Gateway City 
Parks Program, enables the 
design of the trail, develop-
ment of bid-ready construc-
tion documents, and receipt 
of all necessary construction 
permits. When completed, the 
trail will span 10 miles and 

See DeLEO Page 3

REVERE RECREATION HOSTS PAINT 
& SKATE NIGHT AT CRONIN RINK

Joseph Arrigo was all smiles at the Revere Recreation Paint & 
Skate Night on Feb. 10 at the Cronin Skating Rink in Revere. 
Please see more photos on Page 10.

By Sue Ellen Woodcock

For years the abutters of 
Route 1 have put up with the 
noise from millions of cars, 
and now some city councillors 
want to have Mayor Brian Ar-
rigo contact the MassDOT to 
install barriers along Route 1 
between Route 16 and Cope-
land Circle.

Ward 5 Councillor Charles 
Patch, Ward 4 Councillor 
Patrick Keefe and Ward 1 
Councillor Joanne McKen-
na teamed up on a motion at 
last last week’s council meet-
ing. Patch said he and the late 

Councillor Robert Haas Jr. 
tried to get barriers installed 
in 2011 and received no re-
sponse.

“We should get more re-
spect from the state and fed-
eral government,” Patch said..

Keefe noted that more af-
fluent communities are often 
granted sound barriers.

Ward 2 Councillor Ira No-
voselsky pointed out that Sau-
gus got barriers along Route 
1 installed along a new ball 
field.

“It’s a quality-of-life is-
sue,” he said.

Barriers are easily seen 

Have you ever had an idea 
for how you could make im-
provements to the Revere 
community? So have the ap-
plicants to the mini-grant pro-
grams hosted by Revere on 
the Move and the Alcohol, To-
bacco and Other Drugs Task 
Force; and this time, these 
ideas are going to become a 
reality.

Every year a group of Re-
vere residents and institution-
al leaders meet together to 
select the awardees of mini-
grants offered to the public 
through the community-led 
organizations, Revere on the 
Move and the Alcohol, Tobac-
co, and Other Drugs (ATOD) 

Task Force. Both the ATOD 
Task Force and Revere on the 
Move are initiatives of the 
MGH Revere CARES Coa-
lition. Revere on the Move 
is additionally co-led by the 
Healthy Community Initia-
tives Office at the City of Re-
vere.

This year over $20,000 
was awarded to fund ideas to 
make Revere a healthier place 
to work, to play, and to raise 
a family. The Revere on the 
Move mini-grant program 
offered $10,605 in funding 
for permanent changes, pro-
gram implementation, and 
youth-led projects that would 
help prevent or reduce obe-

sity in children and adults. 
The ATOD Task Force fund-
ed projects totaling $9,500 to 
reduce youth substance use, 
improve their mental health, 
and increase opportunities for 
positive youth engagement.

In addition to the mini-
grants already funded, Revere 
on the Move has extended 
their permanent change and 
program mini-grant appli-
cations to Sunday, March 4. 
Up to $1,395 is available for 
ideas that make it easier to 
eat healthy and be active for 
all. The application is open 

Revere's TND
receives $50,000
state grant for jobs

Special to The Journal

Monday morning the Bak-
er-Polito Administration 
awarded $500,000 to nine 
projects through the Urban 
Agenda Grant Program. The 
Revere arm of The Neigh-
borhood Developers (TND) 
was one group given $50,000 
in funding to help establish 
workforce development ser-
vices in Revere to support lo-
cal residents to acquire newly 
created jobs.

Lt. Gov. Karyn Polito along 
with Housing and Economic 
Development Secretary Jay 
Ash came to Revere City Hall 
to present the check to the 
Neighborhood Developers.

“Our administration under-
stands the importance of local 
leadership and its impact on 
the lives of residents,” said 
Lt. Governor Karyn Polito. 
“The Urban Agenda Grant 
Program relies on the strong 
partnerships between local 
government, non-profits and 

the business community that 
are critical to fostering eco-
nomic success and building 
stronger neighborhoods in ev-
ery region in Massachusetts.”

Revere is rebuilding its 
economic and employment 
base by utilizing large-scale 
and high value assets includ-
ing Suffolk Downs, Wonder-
land, a soon-to-close NECCO 
plant, and the MassDevelop-
ment TDI Waterfront District.

The program seeks to un-
lock community-driven re-
sponses to local obstacles, 
and promote economic devel-
opment opportunities through 
partnership-building, problem 
solving, and shared account-
ability in urban centers. The 
competitive awards offer flex-
ible funding for local efforts 
that bring together commu-
nity stakeholders to pursue 
economic development ini-
tiatives. These awards will 
fund projects in Boston, Clin-

Real estate values continue to be strong in Revere

Lt. Gov. Karyn Polito, Ann Houston of The Neighborhood Developers, State Rep. RoseLee Vincent, 
Bob O' Brien of Revere Economic Department, Mayor Brian Arrigo and Secretary of Housing and 
Ecomonic Development  Jay Ash at the announcement of the Urban Agenda Grant Program on 
Monday morning in the Revere City Council Chambers.

By Sue Ellen Woodcock

The Revere real estate mar-
ket in 2017 was definitely a 
good one with higher prices 
for homes than in 2016, but 
a drop in the number of new 
listings, making home-buying 
an adventure.

“These are the highest pric-
es we’ve seen in the last eight 
years,” said Maureen Celata, 
owner/broker of MCelata Real 
Estate. “And 2018 is going to 
be another banner year. Inven-
tory is low now, but everyone 
is looking to the spring.”

According to figures from 
the Massachusetts Associa-
tion of Realtors, the median 
sales prices was $376,250, 
a 4.9 increase over prices in 
2016.

Homes also were also on 
the market 41 days, a 26.8 
percent increase over the 56 

days on the market in 2016.
The number of listings in 

2017 also dropped to 265, 
10.8 percent down from 297 
in 2016. The good news for 
sellers is that the original list-
ing price was matched 100 
percent of the time.

The condominium mar-
ket saw similar trends with 
the median sales price at 
$315,000, up 16.7 percent 
over 2016. Days on the mar-
ket also dropped from 67 in 
2016 to 47 days on the market

“Inventory is low now and 
everyone is looking toward 
the spring,” Celata said

The rental market is also 
strong with rents ranging from 
$1,200 to $3,000. Cleat noted 
that if someone is paying big 
rent they just might be capable 
of buying and taking advan-
tage of first-time homebuyers 
programs.

“2017 was a fantastic year 
to be in real estate,” said Joe 
Mario of Century 21 Ma-
rio Real Estate. “There’s a 
lot of confidence and equity 
in homes. For 35 years now 
it’s been positive. Now is the 
time to sell. Revere is getting 
the overflow from the Boston 
market and people are moving 
to Revere.

Mario said Revere is desir-
able because of its proximity 
to Boston, and it’s a hidden 
gem with a beautiful beach.

Mario is looking forward 
to the spring market, drawing 
from Boston and surrounding 
communities. He added that 
the Revere School system is 
also a draw for buyers.

“It all adds to the future 
growth of Revere,” he said.

See MINI GRANTS Page 3

See  TND GRANT , Page 3

T O P  B I L L I N G
Your Ad Here  Call 781 485 0588

REVERE DENTISTRY AND BRACES
General and Cosmetic Dentistry for Adults and Children

370 Broadway • 781-629-9093 • Offers.RevereDentistryAndBraces.com Your Ad HereCall 781 485 0588

BOOK YOUR 
POST IT

Call Your 
Advertising Rep
(781)485-0588

For the latest news in Lynn that you need to know, check 

lynnjournal.com

Special to the Lynn Journal

Newmark Knight Frank 
(NKF) announces that it has been 
exclusively retained by South 
Harbor Associates LLC to sell 
800-810 Lynnway, a fully-enti-
tled, 550-unit, 100 percent mar-
ket-rate apartment development 
site located less than 10 miles 
northeast of Downtown Boston 
in Lynn, Massachusetts. NKF 
Co- Head of U.S. Capital Mar-
kets Robert Griffin, Executive 
Managing Director Michael By-
rne, Managing Director Thomas 
Greeley, Associate Casey Grif-
fin, Director Devlin Man and 
Senior Financial Analyst Nick 

Dailey will oversee the market-
ing and sale process. 

Owner Pat McGrath of South 
Harbor Associates LLC said, “I 
have owned the property for 13 
years and have worked on the 
approval process for the last 
three years. This is an exciting 
project for the City of Lynn and 
I look forward to seeing the de-
velopment move forward and 
becoming the gateway into the 
City.” 

Encompassing 8.46 acres 
of land directly off the Gener-
al Edwards Bridge and along 

By John Lynds

On Saturday, Cardinal Seán 
O’Malley ordained a new priest 
to St. Joseph Parish in Lynn. 

Father Fernando José Vivas, 
who has been serving his dea-
con internship at St. Joseph Par-
ish, Lynn, joined four other new 
Archdiocese priests that were or-
dained during a Mass Saturday.

Fr. Vivas celebrated his first 
Masses of Thanksgiving at St. 
Joseph on Aug. 2 in both English 
and Spanish. 

Born in Managua, Nicaragua 
on Dec. 16, 1984, Fr. Vivas is a 
son of the late Luis Ramon Vivas 
Perez and Ana (Alvardo San-
chez) Perez. He is the youngest 

Father Fernando José Vivas ordained, 
appointed to St. Joseph Parish, Lynn

New 550-unit apartment 
development a gateway to Lynn

Please see DEVELOPMENT Page 3

Father Fernando José Vivas 
ordained is St. Joseph Parish 
in Lynn’s newest priest. Fr. 
Vivas was ordained by Cardinal 
O’Malley Saturday and celebrat-
ed his first Mass at St. Joseph on 
Sunday. 

Please see WATER VIVAS Page 4

By Cary Shuman

The Greater Lynn Chamber 
of Commerce unveiled its new 
website to its members and the 
Lynn community Tuesday.

“There has been a lot of posi-
tive reaction to it,”  GLCC Exec-
utive Director Colin Codner told 
the Lynn Journal.

Codner said the impetus for 
a new website was the organi-
zation’s desire from a strate-
gic standpoint “to to be able to 
provide value to not only to our 
members but also to the mem-
bers of our community.

“That’s an underlying theme 
of who we are: an organization 
enhancing the vitality of our re-
gion. “And one of the ways we 

felt that we could do this was 
providing a tool and a resource 
for the members of our commu-
nity to engage with each other 
and find opportunities to indi-
vidually socialize, network and 
come together and know what’s 
going on in the community.”

Codner said the Chamber 
website’s “Community Calen-
dar” will provide an updated list 
of all activities in the area for 
families.

Codner worked on the devel-
opment of the new website with 
Operations Manager Christine 
Neals, Membership and Events 
Coordinator Samantha McHugh, 
Executive Board members, and 
the Board of Directors. The 

Chamber’s Executive Board 
consists of Chair Joe Scianatico, 
Vice Chair Eddy Staco, Secretary 
Christine Pierce, Treasurer Peter 
Deiulis, and Officer-at-Large Pe-
ter Colarusso.

“This was an organization-
al initiative,” said Codner. “I’m 
proud of the fact that all of our 
organizational initiatives are 
based on collaboration.”

A new installation on the web-
site is the addition of the Cham-
ber’s two main social media ac-
counts, Facebook and Instagram, 
on the GLCC home page. The 
website has also added a Spanish 
language translation button. 

Greater Lynn Chamber of Commerce unveils new website

Please see CHAMBER Page 4

On Friday, August 31, the Lynn Family 
Forward Resource Center gave out  48 
“summer fun buckets” to 35 local fami-
lies. The buckets were filled with outside 
activities for children like bubbles, jump 
rope, and bouncy balls. They also received 
one anti-racism book for children and a 
hygiene bucket. These buckets were free.  
The Lynn Family Forward Resource Center 
is a single-point walk-in service that 
provides families with access to resources 
within the community and referrals. 

LYNN FAMILY FORWARD RESOURCE CENTER
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community families are 
Brazilian. He said when 
he could have never imag-
ined when he came to Ev-
erett many years ago that 
he would be the first Bra-
zilian American elected to 
the Everett School Com-
mittee.

“I am proud of that, 
not for myself, but for the 
community that I repre-
sent,” he said.

But he also said raising 
the Brazilian flag does not 
mean he isn’t proud to be 
an American also.

“We are here as one - as 
one community,” he said. 
“Being here and raising 
the Brazilian flag doesn’t 
make me less American. 
I am Brazilian by birth 
and proudly American by 
choice.”

Mayor Carlo DeMaria 
said he was honored to be 
there with his wife, Stacy, 
to raise the flag over City 
Hall for the first time – 
showing the City is a wel-
coming place to everyone.

“When people see this 
flag in our city, it is my 
hope they will know Ever-
ett is welcoming for every-
one and will remain that 
way indefinitely,” he said. 

“I hope this is the first of 
what will be many, many 
celebrations of Brazilian 
independence and raising 
this flag,” he added.

Councilor Martins is the 
first Brazilian American to 
be elected to the Council, 
and she said it was some-
thing she took great pride 
in knowing that those who 
came before her worked 
hard so that the younger 
generation could be at the 
decision-making table.

“The City of Everett 
is the home of one of the 
largest Brazilian popu-
lations,” she said. “We 
are thankful to be able to 
call Everett our Home — 
where the people who 
built the foundation of this 
city extended Everett’s 
mission of pride, progress, 
and possibilities to the 
Brazilian community, so 
today we can also be a part 
of the building of this city. 
The many businesses that 
brought life to our store-
fronts, our entrepreneurs, 
renters, homeowners. The 
Brazilian community is 
now also part of the mak-
ing of this city.

“Our parents who 
scrubbed toilets, cleaned 
houses, washed dishes, 
worked in construction 
and performed manual la-
bor that they never imag-
ined doing before, can 
now contemplate the first 

generation of college grad-
uates, elected officials, 
army veterans, and police 
officers…This country 
gave so much to us and 
now we are giving back,” 
she continued.

State Sen. Sal DiDome-
nico said Brazilians have 
led the way in being ‘One 
Everett.’

“When I look around 
our city, state and coun-
try, there’s a lot happening 
now,” he said. “We can 
combat all that’s going on 
by sticking together with 
every ethnic group and 
everyone who wants to be 
a part of our community – 
One Everett – and Brazil-
ians have led the way on 
that.”

Following the presen-
tation, City officials gath-
ered as the Brazilian An-
them was played, and the 
flag was raised on the cer-
emonial flag pole. Then, 
Brazilian music and danc-
ing was provided outdoors 
by Grooversity.

CROWLEY STILL 
HELPING

LYNN - With a storied 
career in public service, 
Paul Crowley is moving 
on to his next chapter by 
providing financial and 
management services to 
small businesses and for 
individuals approaching 
retirement.

Paul Crowley has 
opened a new office in 
the Clock Tower Business 
Center at 330 Lynnway.

The former Lynn city 
councillor and chief ex-
ecutive officer of Great-
er Lynn Senior Services 
(GLSS), Crowley has 
jumped right in by helping 
35 businesses secure loans 
in the Paycheck Protection 
Program [established by 
the CARES Act]. 

“Those businesses re-
ceived about $3 million 
and put 300 people back to 
work,” said Crowley. “As 
a result of this work, my 
clients have looked to me 
to provide further help in 
other areas.”

Three terms on
the City Council
A 1977 graduate of 

Lynn Tech, and 1987 
graduate of Northeast-
ern University’s business 
program, Crowley served 
three terms on the Lynn 
City Council from 2005 to 
2011.

Prior to his first elec-
tion, he had become a 
board member on the 
Lynn Council on Aging, 
having been appointed by 
then-Mayor Patrick Mc-

Manus. He became very 
active in the Lynn Cham-
ber of Commerce and the 
Lynn Lions Club.

“Around the year 2000, 
I just started helping ev-
erywhere I could and I was 
enjoying it,” said Crowley, 
whose family owned the 
Lynnway Bowling Center 
at that time. “I also real-
ized how important it was 
to give back to the com-
munity.”

In 2005, he was elected 
as a councillor-at-large in 
his first bid for public of-
fice. “I finished second as 
a dark-horse candidate,” 
he recalled. “Tim Phelan 
topped the ticket.”

Crowley said he has no 
current plans to run for 
public office.

“It’s in my blood but as 
it stands right now, I feel 
like I’ve given my ser-
vice in government,” said 
Crowley. For the past 20 
years, I have been a pas-
sionate advocate for the 
City of Lynn through my 
work on the council, in 
non-profit organizations 
and other endeavors.”  In 
recognition of his public 
service and contributions 
to the community, he re-
ceived the Lynn Journal 
‘Man of the Year” Award 
in 2007.

He is currently a board 
member of the Lynn 
Shelter Association and a 
member of the board at the 
Riverworks Credit Union.

His years
at GLSS
Crowley became the 

chief executive officer for 
GLSS in 2009, serving for 
10 years. In that role, he 
also oversaw the MBTA’s 
“The Ride” public trans-
portation program for se-
niors on the North Shore.

“The Ride is a good 
service and a needed ser-
vice,” said Crowley. “At 
our peak, we were doing 
2,500-3,000 rides per day.”

He is proud of his 
achievements at GLSS. 

“I worked with some 
extraordinary people at 
GLSS and it is an out-
standing organization,” 
said Crowley. “I was 
blessed to be a part of that 
and I’m very proud of the 
accomplishments we had 
there.

“We set the standard for 
elder care during the ten 
years I worked there,” said 
Crowley. “People were 
looking to us for guidance 
across the state. We were a 
$75 million agency when 
I left. When I took over, 
it was a $50 million agen-
cy, so we grew by 50 per-

cent. We were the largest 
non-profit doing elder care 
in the state.”

Crowley praised GLSS 
Chief Executive Officer 
Kathryn Burns.

“Kathy Burns, the new 
CEO, is an extraordinary 
talent and has a warm 
sport in her heart for the 
elderly ,” said Crowley. 
“She has been taking care 
of seniors for many years. 
She is a natural fit for that 
position and I think GLSS 
will be on good hands for 
many years to come.”

Paul Crowley and his 
wife, Kathy, a native of 
Augusta, Maine, have 
been married for 33 years. 
They have a daughter, 
Emmy, 24. Kathy is the 
owner of Payroll Express 
Services, a full-service 
payroll and financial com-
pany in Lynn.

SHARING THEIR 
COVID STORY

REVERE - Four Revere 
residents are telling their 
first-hand experiences with 
the coronavirus as part of 
an initiative launched by 
the City of Revere and Re-
vere TV.

Marvin Pena, Elayna 
O’Neil, Brittany Sao, and 
Sara Restrepo talk about 
their recoveries from 
COVID-19 and stress the 
importance of wearing 
face coverings and main-
taining social distance 
during the vignettes that 
can be viewed on Revere 
TV’s Youtube Channel.

 Pena is a 35-year-old 
war veteran who served in 
Iraq. He emigrated from 
El Salvador when he was 
8 years old. Pena and sev-
eral members of his fam-
ily were diagnosed with 
COVID-19 in March.

“My cousin lives with 
my parents and I went 
to my parents,” recalled 
Pena. “A few days later I 
found out that my cousin’s 
co-worker had COVID. 
I took it serious enough 
where I started quarantin-
ing myself.

“I went to the VA and 
they didn’t have enough 
tests yet,” he continued. 
“The VA sent me home 
and they told me, ‘if you 
get worse, come back,’ 
and I came back and I was 
way worse. A few days 
later I found out that I had 
COVID.”

Pena said in addition 
to having a 104-degree 
temperature, chills, and a 
headache, he also lost his 
sense of tasting and smell-
ing his food.

“My wife, my mother, 
and my brother had im-

mediate contact with each 
other and my cousin, so we 
all ended up getting sick,” 
he said.

Pena said when he 
walked from the kitchen 
to the living room “I was 
completely out of breath 
and needed to a nap. That’s 
when knew I needed to 
get professional help from 
somewhere else other than 
the avenues I was already 
exploring.”

Pena said he was imme-
diately admitted to Mass 
General Hospital “and I 
spent five weeks in the 
ICU. And 23 of those days 
were in a coma where I 
was on a ventilator. I lost 
50 pounds. I had muscle 
atrophy.”

Pena praised MGH per-
sonnel for its outstanding 
treatment and care during 
his recovery process. An 
avid long-distance runner, 
he is hoping to return to 
the Boston Marathon as a 
participant.

He said that “people 
should take the coronavi-
rus seriously.”

“The moment they’re 
affected directly, that’s go-
ing to change their mind. If 
I can reach at least one per-
son by taking time out of 
my day to say, “Put a mask 
on, clean your hands – it’s 
worth it.”

O’Neil, 66, said “af-
ter being home sick for a 
week,” she spent 45 days 
in the hospital, including 
20 days on a ventilator.

 “I was dropped off at 
the hospital by my son 
alone and I could not see 
anybody in my family be-
cause there were no visi-
tors at that time, between 
the Beth Israel Hospital 
and Spaulding Rehabilita-
tion.

“Now it’s months later 
and I’ve gone back to work. 
I’m a hair salon owner and 
a hairdresser and the last-
ing effects I have right now 
are really severe joint pain 
in my knees. I did have bad 
knees, but they got worse. 
It’s an ongoing disease and 
it’s still affecting me. I also 
have no sense of taste or 
smell.”

O’Neil said there were 
many people walking 
around that had no symp-
toms.

“You cannot take a 
chance that you’re not go-
ing to catch it because you 
don’t know who’s walk-
ing around with it,” said 
O’Neil. “It’s a silent dis-
ease. Some people do get 
really sick and you know 
they have it, and there 
are other people walking 
around that just pass it on 

you without you being 
aware of it.

“You have to be so care-
ful with wearing a mask, 
socially distancing, and 
washing your hands, trying 
not to go anywhere where 
there are crowds.”

Sao, 19, said the virus 
spread quickly among 
members of her family.

She said her father 
had gone to get tested on 
March 22 “and he wasn’t 
able to get tested because 
at the time testing was very 
limited.”

“My mother (who is a 
medical assistant) sensed 
something was definitely 
wrong with him,” said Sao. 
“My father was tested at 
MGH Boston and a week 
later, he got his results back 
and he was positive. His 
condition got a lot worse. 
He ended up having pneu-
monia and a bad fever. He 
spent 45 days in the ICU. 
He was put on a ventilator 
to help him breathe. 

“My mother ended up 
catching it, too, just as bad 
as my dad. Right after my 
mom caught it, I caught it, 
too,” said Sao. “My moth-
er, my sister, and I were 
stuck in our house for a 
good month because my 
mother just kept re-testing 
positive. Thankfully we 
had a lot of family that was 
able to help us and bring us 
food and everything. But 
April was a really rough 
time for me and my family. 
We called the doctor every 
single day to receive an up-
date on my father.”

Sao, who was complet-
ing her first year of college 
at that time, said the family 
has gradually returned to 
good health and is partak-
ing in its daily routines.

“We’re always wearing 
our masks everywhere,” 
said Sao. “We have hand 
sanitizers immediately 
ready. We’re making sure 
that we’re taking all pre-
cautions.”

Restrepo, a profession-
al singer who delivered 
her remarks in Spanish on 
her Revere TV segment, 
spoke of her three visits to 
the hospital and being put 
on oxygen to help in her 
recovery. She noted the 
isolation from her fami-
ly during her illness and 
stressed the importance of 
wearing a mask and main-
taining social distancing.

(Information from the 
City of Revere press re-
lease and the actual re-
marks of the residents on 
Revere TV were used in 
the compilation of this sto-
ry.)
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Everett Redevelopment 
Authority (ERA) members 
said they were encour-
aged with the interest in 
the parking lot parcels at 
Everett Square through the 
recent bidding process that 
has taken place through the 
summer.

After a meeting of the 
ERA Monday night, City 
Planner Tony Sousa said 
they had received five pro-
posals from their Request 
for Information (RFI) they 
put out to the development 
world at the end of the 
spring.

“The purpose of the RFI 
was to gauge if there was 
interest,” he said. “Indeed, 
there was interest. We talk-
ed to other redevelopment 
authorities in Malden and 
Worcester and five propos-
als are pretty solid. Some-
times you don’t get any and 
sometimes you get a cou-
ple. We have been told that 
three to five proposals is the 
sweet spot.”

The ERA had put out a 
previous RFI for the Square 
last year, and got back three 
proposals. However, at that 
time, the City had not yet 
been approved by the state 

for its Everett Square Urban 
Renewal Plan (URP). After 
having been approved for 
that plan earlier this year, 
they decided to put out an-
other RFI. Only one propo-
nent from the earlier round 
re-submitted, Sousa said.

Those who have submit-
ted proposals include:

•Sal Sacro of the Sacro 
Development.

•Di Girolomo Cos./Rich 
Di Girolomo, owner of 
Braza Grille property.

•Legacy Building and 
Development/Charlie Zam-
muto, developer of the old 
pizza place on Main Street.

•Equity Residential.
•Chestnut Equity/Build-

ing Wealth & Communi-
ties/Boston Realty Advi-
sors (Joint venture).

The RFI was specifi-
cally gauging interest in 
the parking lots in Everett 
Square adjacent to Braza 
Grille and the Sacro Tow-
er. The City has called for 
a mixed-use development 
that would include residen-
tial and retail on the ground 
floor. There was a prefer-
ence for developers who 
were willing and able to 
leverage relationships with 

Candidates were 
out and about on 
Tuesday morning, 
Sept. 17, for the 
City Preliminary 
Election, which fea-
tured the Council 
at-large candidates 
competing against 
each other. Only 
one in the field was 
set to be eliminat-
ed, and a low turn-
out was expected, 
but many in the 
race felt it was a 
good bellwether to 
see how the cam-
paigns are faring 
right now. Pictured 
in Everett Square 
campaigning was Jimmy Green, Paul Russo and Councilor Wayne Matewsky. Just down the street was Councilor John Hanlon with Sal Sacro and State Rep. Joe McGonagle – among others. For complete results, check the Everett Independent’s website and social media this evening, (www.everettindependent.com and @EverettIndy).
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PHOTO BY JIM VALENTEAll the Hawks can do is chase Everett’s Tyrese Baptiste (11) in vain as he jets into open field and to the end zone for the Crimson Tide. The Tide hosted the Xaverian Hawks on Friday night, Sept. 13, and controlled the game. The final score ended up 27-21 after Xaverian scored a touchdown in the final seconds. See Page 9 for story and more photos.

PHOTOS BY KATY ROGERSThe Wailers, the original band that played with Reggae icon Bob Marley, performed as the headlining act at Village Fest on Saturday night, Sept. 14. Thousands of Everett resi-dents and visitors to the city came out once again to take in the local flavor combination of great music, family fun, great breweries/distilleries and food galore. Johnny D’Agos-tino, known as the moderator for the popular Everett Facebook page, emceed the event on Saturday and kept the fun going all evening. See Page 11 for more photos.

City officials 
give parking 
update on 
Lower 
Broadway

By Laura Plummer

Three months after En-
core Boston opened its 
doors to the public, City 
officials met with Council 
on Sept. 3, to update them 
on the parking situation on 
Lower Broadway.

Prior to its summer re-
cess back in June, Council 
meetings were dominat-
ed by concerns about how 
the casino opening would 
impact the day-to-day life 
of residents in Everett, not 
the least of which was the 
worry that residential dis-
tricts would be flooded with 
non-residents parking along 
the streets and taking public 
transportation down to the 
resort.

At that time, some Coun-
cilors felt that the City’s 
focus on Lower Broadway 
was too small in scope and 
ignored potential issues 
outside of this area. It was 
agreed that the city would 
address Council in another 
three months to provide an 
update.

Everett Police Sergeant 
Joe Gaff and the May-
or’s Chief of Staff Kevin 
O’Donnell announced that 
the traffic and parking sit-
uation on Lower Broadway 
was “better than anybody 
anticipated,” something 
they attributed to educating 
the community about using 
public transportation.

“Everybody who’s put 
their energy down there 
is reaping the rewards. 

Council calls 
for solution to 
city’s rodent 
problem

By Laura Plummer

At its first meeting of 
the fall on Monday, Sept. 
3, Council addressed com-
plaints of a surge in the 
city’s rat population, per-
haps due to an increase in 
recent construction proj-
ects.

Councilor Wayne 
Matewsky said he had re-
ceived numerous phone 
calls from residents, not 
only in his own ward, but 
also from around the city 
who are seeking a solution 
to the city’s rat problem. 
He identified the follow-
ing streets as being areas 
of concern: Bolster, Elm, 
Elsie, Estes, George and 
Paris.

“This may not seem like 
an issue that affects every-
body, but it’s all over the 
city,” he said. “They’re 
coming from somewhere. 
There has to be an aware-
ness.”

VILLAGE 
FEST

 CITY PRELIMINARY ELECTION

By Seth Daniel

Nearly $400 million was 
wagered at Encore Boston 
Harbor in August, with a 
strong showing on table 
games once again, but a 
continuing “soft” perfor-
mance on the sea of slot 
machines at the resort.

The Massachusetts 
Gaming Commission 
(MGC) released its August 

numbers on Monday, and 
found that Encore outpaced 
the two other casinos in the 
state by a longshot, bring-
ing in $52.8 million in 
Gross Gaming Revenues 
for the month. That was 
nearly $4 million more than 
their number in July.

The total wagered for 
August was $391.47 mil-
lion (a number that consists 
of the total coin-in wagered 

on the slots and the reve-
nues from table games).

The numbers were built 
on another strong perfor-
mance on the table games, 
where Encore logged $32.2 
million in revenues for Au-
gust, which was nearly $5 
million over July’s number 
– which was considered 
very strong.

Everett Redevelopment receives 
strong interest in Everett Square lots

Five proposals

THE CHASE

Encore gaming numbers continue 
to grow, though slots remain ‘soft’

By Seth Daniel

The time-honored per-
ception in Everett Public 
Schools has been that many 
of the students in the class-
rooms don’t necessary live 
in the city.

It has been a rumor or 
innuendo for years upon 
years, and now the School 
Committee and City Ad-

ministration are looking to 
bring in more stringent re-
quirements for students to 
prove residency – as Ever-
ett is one of the most lenient 
in the area on the issue.

“There were times in the 
past when people would 
say they knew our star foot-
ball player lives in Boston 
and they needed to be an 
investigation,” said School 

Committeeman Frank 
Parker. “They say that be-
cause they see him get on 
a bus going into Boston. It 
ends up he was homeless 
and going into the shelter at 
Youth Harbor. There is fact 
and there is perception. We 
need to operate on fact so 
there isn’t such perceptions 

School Committee moves to look into 
more restrictive student residency

See ENCORE Page 2
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See SOLUTION Page 2
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Francis Michael Mahoney
Decorated veteran and 
United Airlines retiree
Francis Mi-

chael “Fran” 
Mahoney, a 
lifelong res-
ident of Re-

vere, passed away on Sept. 
25 at the age of 88.  

Fran proudly served in 
the United States Navy 
during the Korean War 
and received numerous 
medals for his service to 
his country.  After return-
ing home from the war, 
Francis worked for Unit-
ed Airlines, retiring after 
30 years.  He was an avid 
sports fan with all of the 
Boston teams being his 
favorite.  He will truly be 
missed by all who knew 
him. 

Born in Revere on Sept. 
6, 1932 to the late Michael 
and Ethelyn (Mallison) 
Mahoney, he was the be-
loved husband of the late 
Jeanne (Roy), devoted 
father of Karen Ruggieri 
and her partner, Bastia-
no Mancuso of Wayland 
and Philip Mahoney and 
his late wife, Kathleen 

of  Weymouth; cherished 
grandfather of Tyler Rug-
gieri and Olivia Mahoney; 
dear brother of Ethelyn 
Mitchell and her husband, 
Jim of Revere and the late 
Helen Vorhees and Phil-
ip Mahoney.  He is also 
survived by many loving 
nieces and nephews.  

Due to the current 
spike in Covid-19, the 
guidelines issued by the 
Commonwealth of Mas-
sachusetts and local offi-
cials, funeral services will 
be privately held for the 
immediate family under 
the direction of the Paul 
Buonfiglio & Sons-Bru-
no Funeral Home 128 
Revere St, Revere, Ma 
02151.  Interment Wood-
lawn Cemetery.  In lieu 
of flowers, donations may 
be made to the VFW, Pro-
cessing Center, P.O. Box 
8958, Topeka, KS 66608-
8958 or at www.heroes.
vfw.org.   For guest book, 
please visit www.buonfi-
glio.com.

Arthur Rizzo
Longtime proprietor of Pinball Arcade in 

the old Boston Garden
Arthur E. Rizzo passed 

away peacefully at home 
surrounded by his loving 
family on Sept. 24. 

Arthur was a member of 
the Orient Heights Yacht 
Club, Fitton K.C. Buddies 
Club and Holy Name St. 
Joseph- St. Lazarus Par-
ish. Arthur was the pro-
prietor of Pinball Arcade 
in the old Boston Garden 
for many years. He is 
loved and will be remem-
bered by many.

He was the beloved hus-
band for 70 years of Jose-
phine “Tootsie” (Giuffre), 
devoted father of Deborah 
LiConti and her husband, 
Charles of New York, Ar-
thur J. Rizzo of East Bos-
ton and Joseph J. Rizzo 
and his late wife, Marie of 
Reading; dear brother of 
Sophie Galardi of Revere 
and the late Salvatore Riz-
zo, Carmella Lombardi, 
Florence Rizzo, Samuel 
Rizzo and Edith Mercu-
rio; loving grandfather of 
eight grandchildren and 
five great-grandchildren.  
He is also survived by 

many loving nieces and 
nephews. 

Family and friends 
honored Arthur’s life by 
gathering at the Ruggiero 
Family Memorial Home, 
971 Saratoga Street, East 
Boston on Monday, Sept. 
28 and again Tuesday 
morning before leaving 
in procession to St. Jo-
seph-St. Lazarus Church, 
59 Ashley Street East Bos-
ton MA 02128, for a Mass 
celebrating Arthur’s life. 
All other services were 
private.  

For more information 
or to leave an online con-
dolence, please visit www.
ruggieromh.com.

Madeline McComiskey
Of New Hampshire, 

formerly of East Boston

Madeline R. (Fred-
erico) McComiskey of 
Salem, NH, formerly of 
East Boston, passed away 
peacefully on Sept. 23. 

Madeline, who volun-
teered for several East 
Boston organizations, 
was the loving daughter 
of the late Josephine and 
Roger Federico, beloved 
wife of the late Robert 
B. McComiskey, mother 
of Robert M. and the late 
Richard B. McComiskey 
and dear sister of Loretta 
Pardi. She is also survived 
by many loving nieces and 
nephews. 

All services will be 
private. In lieu of flow-
ers, memorial donations 

may be made to a charity 
of your choice. For con-
dolences,  additional in-
formation or to leave an 
online condolence, vis-
it www.ruggieromh.com. 
617-569-0990.

Ann Felzani
Traffic supervisor for the Boston Police 

Department for 40 years

Ann B. Felzani (Cac-
chiotti) Felzani passed 
away peacefully at home 
on Sept. 18.

Ann was raised in Our 
Lady of the Assumption 
parish in East Boston and 
then spent over forty years 
as an active member of the 
St. Anthony of Padua par-
ish in Revere. Ann’s faith 
and family were always 
at the center of her life. 
She wanted her children 
and grandchildren to be 
surrounded by the loving 
presence of family and to 
have the privilege of the 
best education. She taught 
these values to her fam-
ily through her example 
and through the stories 
she told. She loved to so-
cialize in the communities 
of East Boston and Re-
vere. She always worked 
hard, loved to be busy, 
and had high expectations 
for herself. She was very 
proud of her baking. She 
was famous for her biscot-
ti, apple cakes and custom 
birthday or special occa-
sion cakes for grandchil-
dren. 

She was a traffic su-
pervisor for the Boston 
Police Department for 40 
years. She not only safe-
guarded children crossing 
the street, but also ques-
tioned anyone she did not 
recognize before letting 
them pick up a child after 
school. Her winning smile 
lit up Day Square, but she 
had a fierce instinct when 
something did not look 
right.

She was the daughter 
of the late Francesco and 
Antonetta (Cardinale) 
Cacchiotti, beloved wife 
of the late Joseph Felzani, 
Sr., beloved and devoted 

mother of Jane and her 
late husband, William D. 
Manning Jr. of East Bos-
ton, Joseph Jr. and his 
wife, Donna, of Revere, 
and Annette and her hus-
band, Terence Dwyer of 
Summit, NJ; sister of Rita 
Sorrento and her late hus-
band, James, of Revere 
and the deceased Carmel-
la, Costanzo (Chris) and 
Vincent (Jimmy). Ann 
also leaves her grandchil-
dren: Matthew Manning 
and the late Christopher 
Manning of East Boston, 
Kathryn (Felzani) Tocci 
of Wilmington, Lauren 
Felzani of Manhattan, NY, 
Liam Dwyer and Adam 
Dwyer of Summit, NJ; 
her great-grandson, Nich-
olas of Wilmington as 
well as many nieces and 
nephews. 

Due to the ongoing 
COVID-19 health crisis, 
services will be private. In 
lieu of flowers, donations 
may be made in Ann’s 
memory to St. Anthony 
of Padua Church, 250 
Revere St. Revere, MA 
02151; Amedisys Founda-
tion, 3864 American Way, 
Suite A, Baton Rouge, LA 
70816; or Mass General 
Hospital at giving.mass-
general.org/mgh-fund/
donate. A Memorial Mass 
celebrating Ann’s life will 
be held at a later date.

ST. JUDE
NOVENA

May the Sacred Heart of Jesus be 
adored, glorified, loved and 
preserved throughout the world 
now and forever. Sacred Heart of 
Jesus pray for us. St. Jude, worker 
of miracles, pray for us. St. Jude, 
helper of the hopeless, pray for us. 
Say this prayer 9 times a day. By 
the 8th day your prayer will be 
answered. It has never been known 
to fail. Publication must be 
promised.
My prayers have been answered.

L.P.

F a m i l y 
and friends 
are invited 
to attend a 
Graveside 
Service on 

Thursday, Oct. 1  at 12:45 
p.m. at the Massachusetts 
National Cemetery in 
Bourne for Thomas Wil-
liam Santiano, 96, who 
passed on Tuesday, Sept. 
22  at his residence in Ori-
ent Heights, East Boston.

Born and raised in East 
Boston, he was a 1942 
graduate of the High 
School of Commerce in 
Boston. “Tommy” entered 
the U.S. Navy in Octo-
ber of 1942 and served 
through January of 1946. 
At that time, he began 
working for the Boston 
Housing Authority.

A true patriot and a 
defender of all things 
U.S.A., he re-entered the 
U.S. Navy at the time of 
the Korean Conflict and 
served for another three 
years. Throughout his 
working career, he worked 
in the field of construction 
and industrial arts. He 
worked for over 25 years 
with the Perini Corp. of 
Framingham as a lead la-
borer and foreman. 

He was an avid rock and 
precious metals collector 
and a longtime member of 
the North Shore Rock & 
Mineral Club. His collec-
tion is vast and bares proof 
of many hours and years 
of avid searches through-
out National Parks, local 
parks and forests. He en-
joyed family outings and 
gatherings and the conver-
sation they provoked.

He was the beloved 
husband of the late Ruth 
A. (Kelly) Santiano who 
passed in January of 2010; 
the devoted son of the late 
Michael J. and Madeline 
G. (Nealon) Santiano and 
the dear brother to the late 
Louis R. Santiano, the 
late Michael J. Santiano, 
Jr.and the late Lawrence F. 
Santiano; the cherished fa-
ther to Mary F. McIntosh 
of Madison, NH and the 
proud grandfather to Paul 

W. Dunn and his wife, 
Dolores of Sutton, MA 
and Brian D. Dunn and his 
wife, Linda of Marshfield, 
MA. He is also lovingly 
survived by his sister-in-
law Phyllis E. Santiano 
of Saugus, his three great 
grandchildren, Tristan 
E. Dunn of Sutton, MA 
and Tyler W. Dunn and 
Rachael C. Dunn, both 
of Marshfield. He is also 
lovingly survived by his 
niece, Michelle Santiano, 
with whom he made his 
home, her son, Antonio 
Santiano, his daughter, 
Adriana Santiano, all of 
Orient Heights, East Bos-
ton and the special uncle 
to Maureen D. Santiano, 
Rose Sarro, Robert J. San-
tiano and his wife, Anne, 
all of Saugus and the late 
Richard L. Santiano and 
the late Michael J. San-
tiano, III. His extended 
family includes Montana 
S. Santiano of Saugus, 
Michael A. Santiano of 
Haverhill, Maryanne San-
tiano of East Boson and 
Julie E. Santiano of Re-
vere. Many caring cousins 
also survive “Tommy.”

In lieu of flowers, re-
membrances may be made 
to the MPSPCA – Angell, 
350 Huntington Ave, Bos-
ton, MA 02130-9923. To 
send online condolences, 
please visit www.vertuc-
cioandsmith.com

The staff at Vertuccio & 
Smith, Home for Funerals 
of Revere is honored to 
have assisted the family 
with the completion of fu-
neral arrangements.

Thomas Santiano
True Patriot, veteran of two wars 

and member of the North Shore Rock 
& Mineral Club

Lillian (Falanga) Mel- 
chionda AKA Letteria 
Frances Melchionda, 102,  
passed away in her 103rd 
year on Sept. 24 following 
a brief illness.

The beloved wife of the 
late Alfred S. Melchion-
da, she was the cher-
ished mother of Ralph J. 
Melchionda and his wife, 
Janet R. of Chelmsford, 
Florence Grieco of Dracut, 
Mary-Frances LaBrec-
que and her husband, 
Dennis of Salem, NH 
and Alfred J. Melchion-
da and his wife, Nancy 
of Amesbury; dear sister 
of the late Leo, Charles, 
Frank, Andrew, Rudolph 
and Joseph Falanga and 
Frances Alberti. She is 
also lovingly survived by 
eight grandchildren, 14 
great-grandchildren, six 
great great-grandchildren 
and many nieces, neph-
ews, grandnieces and 

grandnephews.
A Graveside Service 

was held in Woodlawn 
Cemetery in Everett fol-
lowed by interment. Re-
membrances may be made 
to your favorite charity. To 
send online condolences, 
please visit www.vertuc-
cioandsmith.com. Funeral 
Arrangements werenen-
trusted to the care and 
direction of the Vertuccio 
& Smith, Home for Funer-
als.

Lillian Melchionda
Passed in her 103rd year
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By John Lynds

Last week Mayor Mar-
tin Walsh joined Boston 
EMS to celebrate the 
graduation of 10 Emer-
gency Medical Technician 
(EMT) recruits in a social-
ly distanced, outdoor cer-
emony at LoPresti Park in 
East Boston. 

This graduating class 
will be assigned to 911 
ambulances here and 
across the city, strength-
ening the City of Boston’s 
Emergency Medical Ser-
vices (EMS).

“In our lifetime, we’ve 
never seen a crisis quite 
like the COVID-19 pan-
demic. And through it all, 
the men and women at 
Boston EMS have been on 
the front lines, leading the 
City’s response with in-
credible courage and pas-
sion,” said Mayor Walsh. 
“I’m proud to be here to 
congratulate the men and 
women graduating today 
as they join the best emer-
gency medical services 
department in the country. 
“

Today’s ceremony for-
mally acknowledges 10 

recruits’ successful com-
pletion of a rigorous post-
hire training program for 
EMTs at Boston EMS. 
Already state-certified 
EMTs prior to hire, this 
graduating class, com-
pleted an additional seven 
months of classroom and 
field training. Known as 
“Recruit Class 2020-1,” 
the recruits were trained in 
a variety of life-threaten-
ing emergency situations, 
including active shooter 
incidents, hazardous ma-
terials exposure, transpor-
tation accidents, recovery 
services, human traffick-
ing and mass casualty in-
cidents. The training pro-
gram also included a 
month-long reassignment 
to assist with the City 
of Boston’s COVID-19 
pandemic response, sup-
porting field operations, 
dispatch operations and 
enhanced disinfectant pro-
cedures.

The recruits graduating 
at LoPresti Park last week 
were Edir Abid, Keelan 
Berg, Jocelyn Brandao, 
Hannah Furgang, Zachary 
Keay, Jesse Lee, Andrei 
Vazhenin, Daniel Bohling, 

Ryan Hufnagel and Mark 
Ingram. 

“Their rigorous training 
academy began when the 
City only had one con-
firmed case of COVID-19 
and it continued through 
the surge of the pandem-
ic in Boston. This recruit 
class has seen firsthand the 
courage, passion and heart 
it takes to do this job,” 
said Boston EMS Chief 
James Hooley. “Welcome 
to Boston EMS. You are 
serving in historic times 
and you are ready.”

This academy class re-
sponded to nearly 1,400 
9-1-1 calls during their 
training. Those emer-
gency incidents included 
baby deliveries, cardiac 
arrests, motor vehicle ac-
cidents, shootings, stab-
bings, strokes, overdoses 
and more. With guidance 
from seasoned EMT field 
training officers, recruits 
are not only prepared to 
care for patients, regard-
less of the circumstances, 
they also now understand 
the level of care, clinical 
excellence and profession-
alism expected of Boston 
EMS EMTs.

Last year, Mayor Walsh 
said he had  heard enough 
of long wait times that 
some Eastie residents, es-
pecially the sick and elder-
ly, were reporting when it 
came to Boston EMS re-
sponse times. 

The Mayor ordered a 
second dedicated ambu-
lance to be stationed in the 
neighborhood. Walsh used 
overtime funds to pay for 
the second ambulance in 
Eastie for the remainder of 
this Fiscal Year. 

Walsh then earmarked 
funds to have the second 
ambulance permanently 
stationed in the neighbor-
hood through a deal with 

Massport.
In May 2019 Mayor 

Walsh, Boston EMS and 
Massport joined together 
for a ribbon cutting cere-
mony to open a new EMS 
station on Logan Airport 
property.

In 2018 Walsh an-
nounced a new initiative 
that uses data to change 
the way EMTs are de-
ployed to areas including 
the Boston Common and 
Recovery Road area to 
improve patient outcomes 
and ambulance utiliza-
tion. As part of this effort, 
funding was set aside for 
a Community Assistance 
Team to respond to calls 

that do not require a pa-
tient transport, resulting in 
more efficient use of am-
bulance utilization.

Under Walsh, citywide 
response times for Priority 
1 calls were 6.3 minutes in 
2018, down from 6.4 min-
utes in 2017. Boston EMS 
responds to more than 
125,000 calls all across 
the city each year, 7,700 of 
those incidents are in East 
Boston

Boston EMS is one 
of the busiest municipal 
EMS providers in New 
England, responding to 
more than 125,000 emer-
gency medical incidents 
per year.

JOHN J. 
RECCA 
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Mayor holds Boston EMS graduation ceremony at LoPresti Park

Ten recruits graduated from the rigorous Boston EMS training program and will be sta-
tioned here and across Boston. 

By John Lynds

Donna Rauseo Schol-
arship 

Massport announced 
the recipient of the annual 
scholarship honoring the 
memory of Donna Rau-
seo, a lifelong resident of 
East Boston and long-time 
employee of the Port Au-
thority.

Eastie’s resident Steph-
anie Faiella was awarded 
the $5,000 scholarship. 
The Scholarship is award-
ed annually to a female 
student who resides in 
Eastie.

To be considered for 
the Donna Rauseo Memo-
rial Scholarship, female 
students are required to 
have a minimum 3.0 grade 
point average and submit 
an essay of 1,000 words 
describing their career in-
terests or how their com-
munity service has affect-
ed their outlook on life.

“Stephanie has been 
deeply committed to help-
ing those in the East Bos-
ton community and has 
followed Donna’s exam-
ple through her service,” 
said Massport CEO Lisa 
Wieland. “We are excited 

to award her this scholar-
ship and wish her the best 
in her future endeavors.”

Faiella graduated from 
East Boston High School 
and is attending Plymouth 
State University. She has 
volunteered her time at 
the East Boston Neighbor-
hood Health Center and 
the Red Cross. Faiella is 
also a member of the Na-
tional Honor Society. 

In her essay, Faiella 
wrote, “Community ser-
vice, to me, means assist-
ing others and doing good 
deeds without expecting 
anything in return.”

Applications are judged 
by a committee made up 

of Massport employees 
and a representative of the 
Rauseo family. Students 
interested in applying 
for the 2021 scholarship 
should visit www.mass-
port.com/scholarships for 
eligibility requirements.

Donna Rauseo, a long-
time East Boston resident 
known for her personality 
and sparkling sense of hu-
mor, died in 2009.

Born Donna Morash, 
Rauseo was part of an 
Eastie family known for 
their political, social and 
environmental activism. 
At a very young age Rau-
seo’s social conscience 
was fully formed by her 

family, most especially 
by her mother, longtime 
community activist Eve-
lyn Morash.

Rauseo was a gradu-
ate of East Boston High 
School and began her 
working career helping 
the neighborhood’s poorer 
residents through the East 
Boston APAC social ser-
vice programs.

After working at APAC 
for over two decades, 
Rauseo went on to work 
for Massport as Tom Kin-
ton’s executive assistant,  
when Kinton served as 
Aviation Director at Lo-
gan Airport and later CEO 
and Executive Director 
for Massport.

Annual Davis Memo-
rial Internship 

Massport also an-
nounced the recipient of 
this year’s Annual David 
W. Davis Memorial In-
ternship is Eastie’s Mateo 
Catano. 

The internship honors 
the memory of Dave Da-
vis, the longest-serving 
Executive Director in the 
history of the Massachu-
setts Port Authority, lead-
ing Massport from 1975 
until 1990.  

The David W. Davis 
Memorial Internship is 
awarded annually to an 
exceptional junior or se-
nior in college. The Da-
vid W. Davis Memorial 
Internship allows students 
to develop a professional 
network that will aid them 
in their pursuit of a career 
in government and/or the 
public sector.

To be considered for the 
David W. Davis Memori-
al Internship, students are 
required to have a mini-
mum 3.0 grade point av-
erage and submit an essay 
of 1,000 words describing 
why they believe a career 
in public service is essen-
tial to their career interests

“We are very pleased 
to award Mateo with the 
Annual David W. Davis 
Memorial Internship,” 
said Wieland. “He has a 
strong interest in the avi-
ation field and has made 
community service a pri-
ority throughout his ac-
ademic career. We hope 
this internship will be an 
important stepping stone 
and wish him the best in 
his future endeavors.”

Catano is enrolled at 
Saint Louis University 

where he studies aviation 
management and is dou-
ble minoring in air traffic 
control and international 
business.

In his essay, Catano 
wrote “The reason I chose 
Saint Louis University 
was because our univer-
sity gets us ready to serve 
our community by trans-
forming us into effective 
leaders and advocates of 
social justice.”

During his tenure, Da-
vis demonstrated a com-
mitment to Massport’s 
neighbors as well as to 
its customers and devel-
oped one of the very first 
residential soundproofing 
programs in the country. 
“Kidport” was another 
airport industry first that 
Davis unveiled at Bos-
ton Logan International 
Airport in 1987 as the na-
tion’s first airport-based 
children’s play area. Un-
der his leadership, Mass-
port established its own 
employee retirement sys-
tem, which Davis later 
joined when Massport’s 
employees elected him to 
be their representative on 
the retirement board in 
1996.

Faiella wins Donna Rauseo Scholarship; Catano awarded the Davis Memorial Internship

Eastie’s Stephanie Faiella wins Massport’s Donna Rauseo 
Scholarship, while Eastie’s Mateo Catano awarded the 
Annual Davis Memorial Internship.
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By John Lynds

The city continues to 
combat the uptick in East 
Boston’s COVID-19 posi-
tive test rates that began in 
August. 

While the efforts brought 
the positive test rate down 
from a high of 11.8 percent 
to 5.1 percent in the last 
two weeks, the number of 
residents testing positive 
for COVID here rose again 
to 6.1 percent. 

Last Friday, the Boston 
Public Health Commission 
(BPHC) reported that East-
ie’s COVID-19 positive 
test rate, after reaching an 
all-time high of 11.8 per-
cent last month, but fell to 
6.2 percent two weeks later 
and then fell again to 5.1 
percent. 

For nearly a month the 
city has been working 
with healthcare profes-
sionals and agencies like 
the East Boston Neigh-
borhood Health Center 
to curb the COVID spike 
in the neighborhood. The 
City launched an elevated 
outreach plan for Eastie to 
address the increase in case 
data. 

According to the latest 
data released by the BPHC 
last Friday, Eastie’s COVID 
infection rate rose 2.6 per-
cent and went from 487.7 
cases per 10,000 residents 
to 500.8 cases per 10,000 
residents. The last increase 
two weeks ago was 1.2 per-
cent.  The citywide average 
is 247.8 cases per 10,000 
residents and Eastie still 
has the highest infection 
rate in all of Boston. 

As of Friday, 59 more 
residents became infected 
with the virus in Eastie and 
there were 2.348 confirmed 
COVID-19 cases, up from 
the 2,289 reported by the 
BPHC two weeks ago. 

In Eastie, the BPHC has 
been working with several 
City departments to distrib-
ute 2,000 COVID-19 kits 
with cleaning supplies and 
information to residents 
and businesses in multi-
ple languages, across the 
neighborhood. The City is 
also partnering with local 
churches, and is focused on 
helping people in house-
holds with multiple gener-
ations learn strategies for 
preventing the spread of the 
virus. In addition, business 

outreach began last week 
in multiple languages, to 
make sure management 
and staff know the regula-
tions; have access to PPE, 
signage, and prevention 
efforts like social distanc-
ing and hygiene; and know 
that they need to report to 
BPHC when they have an 
employee test positive. 

Of the 16,667 Eastie res-
idents tested for COVID 
last week, 6.4 percent were 
found to be positive for 
the virus, an increase of 25 
percent. 

Overall since the pan-
demic began 14.6 percent 
of Eastie residents have 
been found to be positive. 
The citywide positive test 
rate is 2.7 percent. 

The statistics released 
by the BPHC as part of its 
weekly COVID19 report 
breaks down the number of 
cases and infection rates in 
each neighborhood. It also 
breaks down the number of 
cases by age, gender and 
race.

Citywide positive cas-
es of coronavirus rose by 
2.8 percent last week from 
16,676 cases to 17,140 
confirmed cases. So far 

14,046 Boston residents 
have fully recovered from 
the virus and two addition-
al residents died last week 
bringing the total of fatali-
ties in the city to 763. 

During his daily press 
briefing on the virus Fri-
day, Mayor Martin Walsh 
said Boston’s positive test 
rate is at 2.7%, roughly 
level with the week before. 

“Our daily average for 
new positive tests is 49, 
down slightly from the 
week before,” he said. “We 
have seen a slight increase 
in our hospitalization num-
bers, but it has not crossed 
our threshold for major 
concern. We are monitor-
ing it carefully, and the 
City will continue to bring 
resources to where they are 
needed.”

The Mayor said we need 
everyone to remain vigi-
lant with face coverings, 
hand washing, and social 
distancing to help keep the 
numbers under control. 

“On Monday of this 
week, Boston Public 
Schools kicked off the new 
school year with online 
learning for all students,” 
said Walsh. “I want to re-

mind everyone that the plan 
is to gradually introduce 
in-person learning start-
ing with the highest need 
students, and the youngest 
students.” 

The Mayor said the city 
will only move forward 
with in-person learning if 
the COVID-19 data stays 

within a certain threshold, 
and will only hold in-per-
son learning if Boston’s 
positive test rate is below 
four percent. 

“We will continue to 
monitor all data closely, 
and make adjustments if 
needed,” he said. 
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Eastie COVID-19 positive test rate increases slightly

On Friday the BPHC released its weekly COVID-19 stats 
by neighborhood that tracks infection rates and COVID 
testing results in Boston neighborhoods. 

By John Lynds

This weekend, the East 
Boston YMCA at Ashley 
Street will kick off safe 
youth indoor sports pro-
grams. 

According to YMCA 
Executive Director Joe 
Gaeta said that the pro-
grams range from Pre-
school Soccer to Junior 
Celtics. 

“We’re happy to restart 
our fall sports programs 
with an emphasis on safe-
ty during the COVID--19 

pandemic,” said Gaeta. 
“We are keeping real tight 
protocols as we move 
forward so there will be 
a capacity on class sizes, 
the number of parents that 
can be in the gym as well 
as screening processes 
with temperature checks.”

Gaeta said the Y is test-
ing the waters with Pre-
school Soccer, which will 
kick off Saturday Oct. 3 at 
9 a.m. for ages 2-3. There 
will then be a 10 a.m. soc-
cer session for ages 4-5. 

“Then we will be bring-

ing back our Junior Celt-
ics program on Saturday 
at 11 a.m. for ages 2-5 and 
then at 12 p.m. for ages 
6-10. The program is fill-
ing up very quickly due to 
the limited capacity.”

Parents can register for 
a session at www.ymca-
boston.org/wp-content/
uploads/2020/09/East-
BostonFallSportsSession. 
as long as space is still 
available. 

“The Y has been su-
per safe throughout this 
whole pandemic and have 

not had any incidents as 
we served as an emergen-
cy childcare center for 
essential employees and 
successfully completed 
our summer programs 
with limited capacity,” 
said Gaeta. “We are su-
per excited to offer kids 
something to do on the 
weekends while they are 
stuck in the house all day 
with remote learning for 
school.”

Gaeta said the pro-
grams will adhere to strict 
state and CDC guidelines. 

“This will all be skills 
and drills with no con-
tact scrimmages,” he said. 
“We are running with a 
super high standard and 
the gym will be complete-
ly disinfected after each 
session before another 
group comes in. We look 
forward to welcoming 
back these programs that 
allow kids to do stuff 
that is fun and healthy 
and bring some normalcy 
back into their lives.”

If all goes well, Gaeta 
hopes to expand the pro-

gram to Sundays after the 
new year. 

Gaeta added that at this 
time the Y does not have 
an update on when the 
YMCA-run Umana Pool 
will open but in the mean-
time members can take 
lessons at the Y’s sister 
branch in Charlestown.

If you have any ques-
tions please feel free to 
email Gaeta at Jgaeta@
ymcaboston.org.

YMCA to kick off ‘safe’ indoor sports program on Saturday, October 3
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